

STUDENT HANDBOOK

Environmental Studies

BSc (Hons)

2024-2025

(Updated Summer 2024)

School of Liberal Arts and Sciences DEREE – The American College of Greece

Contents

1. Welcome to the Programme	3
1.1 Message from the Dean	3
1.2 Message from the Department Head	4
1.3 Academic Calendar	5
1.4 Key Contacts	5
1.5 Keeping in Touch	5
2. Studying on this Programme	6
2.1 The Environmental Studies Programme: Philosophy and Mission	· 6
2.2 Programme Learning Outcomes	11
2.3 Programme Structure	14
2.4 Description of Modules	15
2.5 Academic Staff	16
2.6 Programme Resources	21
2.7 Library Help	31
2.8 External Examiner	31
2.9 Work-Related Activities	31
2.10 Opportunities for Graduates	32
3. Assessment and Feedback	33
3.1 Assessment	33
3.2 Giving your Feedback about this Programme	41
3.3 What Happens with your Feedback about this Programme?	42
3.4 Getting Feedback on your Assessed Work	42
3.5 How do I Get my Results?	43
3.6 Issues with Assessment	43
3.7 Academic Misconduct and Penalties	45
3.8 Complaints Procedure	47
3.9 ES Program Modules & SDGs	48
4. Where to Get Help	50
4.1 Downloading College Forms	50
4.2 Academic Advising	50

4.4 Office of Student Affairs		4.3 Student Academic Support Services	. 50
4.6 Disability Status and Provisions 5 4.7 Career Services 5 4.8 Study Abroad 5 5. What to do if you		4.4 Office of Student Affairs	. 51
4.7 Career Services 5 4.8 Study Abroad 5 5. What to do if you 5 5.1are absent for more than one day 5 5.2are ill 5 5.3have a comment, compliment or complaint 5 5.4are considering withdrawing from the course 5 5.5need a reference letter 5 6. Other Relevant Policies 5 6.1 Attendance Policy 5 6.2 Student Punctuality Policy 5 6.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines 5 6.4 Transfer of credits 5 6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits 5 6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience 5 6.7 Student Matriculation 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing 56		4.5 Student Success Centre	. 51
4.8 Study Abroad		4.6 Disability Status and Provisions	. 51
5. What to do if you		4.7 Career Services	. 52
5.1are absent for more than one day		4.8 Study Abroad	. 52
5.2are ill. 5 5.3have a comment, compliment or complaint. 5 5.4are considering withdrawing from the course. 5 5.5need a reference letter. 5 6. Other Relevant Policies. 5 6.1 Attendance Policy. 5 6.2 Student Punctuality Policy. 5 6.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines. 5 6.4 Transfer of credits. 5 6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits. 5 6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience. 5 6.7 Student Matriculation. 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing. 56	5	. What to do if you	. 52
5.3have a comment, compliment or complaint		5.1are absent for more than one day	. 52
5.4are considering withdrawing from the course55.5need a reference letter56. Other Relevant Policies56.1 Attendance Policy56.2 Student Punctuality Policy56.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines56.4 Transfer of credits56.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits56.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience56.7 Student Matriculation56.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing56		5.2are ill	. 52
5.5need a reference letter		5.3have a comment, compliment or complaint	. 53
6. Other Relevant Policies		5.4are considering withdrawing from the course	. 53
6.1 Attendance Policy		5.5need a reference letter	. 53
6.2 Student Punctuality Policy	6	. Other Relevant Policies	. 53
6.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines 5 6.4 Transfer of credits 5 6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits 5 6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience 5 6.7 Student Matriculation 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing 56		6.1 Attendance Policy	. 53
6.4 Transfer of credits 5 6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits 5 6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience 5 6.7 Student Matriculation 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing 56		6.2 Student Punctuality Policy	. 54
6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits 5 6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience 5 6.7 Student Matriculation 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing 56		6.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines	. 54
6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience 5 6.7 Student Matriculation 5 6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing 56		6.4 Transfer of credits	. 54
6.7 Student Matriculation		6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits	. 54
6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing56		6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience	. 55
		6.7 Student Matriculation	. 54
List of Annual issue		6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing	56
List of Associations			
List of Associations			
List of Appendices	Li	ist of Appendices	. 57

1. Welcome to the Programme

1.1 Message from the Dean

The importance of a Liberal Arts education has never been more in need of emphasis than nowadays, when educational institutions are called upon to ascertain society's commitment to the values of inclusion, diversity, ethical accountability and responsible citizenship. A Liberal Arts education offers a broad as well as in-depth exposure to knowledge that cultivates refined understanding, global consciousness, and ability to deploy creative synthesis, which is the foundation of critical, innovative thought. Not surprisingly, research shows, a Liberal Arts degree is the ticket to employability and professional success, as Liberal Arts majors are more and more in demand in today's job market for their informed decision-making abilities, communication skills, and structured habits of mind.

Helena Maragou, PhD

Dean, School of Liberal Arts & Sciences

1.2 Message from the Department Head

1.2 Message from the Department Chair The Department of Science and Mathematics welcomes you to the Environmental Studies major. The goal of this program is to provide appropriate knowledge and all the essential skills required to pursue graduate research or a career in the field of environmental science and sustainability. The main purpose of this handbook is to answer all questions you might have regarding the BSc degree in Environmental Studies. The handbook contains essential information about your course structure, assessments, modules, and future career prospects. Feel free to review these pages and get prepared for an exciting programme in Environmental Studies! On behalf of the Department of Science and Mathematics, I welcome you to this programme and wish you an enriching academic experience and a successful future career!

Michalis Fragkos, PhD

Chair, Department of Science and Mathematics

1.3 Academic Calendar http://www.acg.edu/academics/college-calendars

1.4 Key Contacts

- American College of Greece: +30 210 600 9800
- Department Head: Dr. Paraskevi Papadopoulou, ext. 1388, room DC 615 (biology lab), vivipap@acg.edu
- ES Program Coordinator: Dr. Stella Apostolaki, ext. 1464, room DC611 (chemistry & cell and molecular biology lab), sapostolaki@acg.edu
- Dean's Office: libarts@acg.edu@acg.edu ext. 1359, room 515
- Academic Advising Office: dc.adv@acg.edu ext. 1431
- Student Success Centre: ssc@acg.edu ext.1326, 1333
- Registrar's Office: registrar@acg.edu ext. 1331, 1328, 1449, 1445
- Validation Office: validation@acg.edu ext. 1428
- Student Affairs: studentaffairs@acg.edu ext. 1197, 1442
- Student Government: dc.sgorg@acg.edu ext.1373
- Library helpdesk: libraryreference@acg.edu ext. 1434, 1267
- SASS: <u>sass@acg.edu</u> ext.1273, 1276
- Study Abroad Office: studyabroadoffice@acg.edu ext. 1029, 1412
- Career Office: career@acg.edu ext. 1313, 1316
- Educational Psychologist: Dr. Natassa Triga, atriga@acg.edu ext. 1167
- College Nurse: Nora Beliati, tbeliati@acg.edu ext. 1500
- Environmental Studies Society: <u>dc.environmentalstudiessoc@acg.edu</u> <u>C:\Users\avramidouk\Desktop\dc.afsoc@acg.edu</u>

1.5 Keeping in Touch

Academic and administrative staff at ACG use your student email address to contact you. It is important that you check this account regularly. You can forward emails from your student email address to a preferred personal email address. However, spam filters needed by the College mean that emails sent from external email addresses may be delayed, blocked or deleted. It is, therefore, important that your student email address is the only email address that you use to contact College staff.

We will inform you of cancelled classes / activities / course notices as soon as possible. This will be via Blackboard, an email to your student email address or, if urgent, via the mobile phone number on our contact records.

Please make sure that you inform the Registrar's Office whenever you change your address and contact details. This will ensure we can always contact you in an emergency, and that you receive any important College communications that we may need to send you.

2. Studying on this Programme

All degree seeking students entering Deree- The American College of Greece (Deree-ACG) will be required to register for both the US, NECHE accredited bachelor's degree, and the European - UK award validated by the Open University. The following may be exempted from this rule: a) Students pursuing parallel studies at the Greek University/TEI. b) Transfer students who have transferred 92 US credits or above applicable to their programme. c) Readmitted students who have interrupted their studies before 2010 will have the option of pursuing only a Deree US degree. Students who wish to be considered for these exemptions must petition the Committee on Academic Standards and Policies (CASP) through the Student Success Center during the first month after their initial registration at Deree.

2.1. Programme Philosophy and Mission

Human activities have disturbed the balance of nature and environmental problems have now been recognized as a major concern of contemporary societies. Sustainability – including environmental, social and economic dimensions – should become a priority of our times. The need to develop scientists and professionals capable of understanding and tackling contemporary environmental challenges is becoming more urgent in today's globalized world. It is this need that inspired the development of the DEREE Environmental Studies (ES) programme.

In fall 2024 the interdisciplinary Environmental Studies (ES) programme will become 14 years of age. The programme was introduced in fall 2010 as one of the first BSc degrees offered by the School of Liberal Arts and Sciences. In March 2011, following the approval of DEREE-ACG as an Associated Institution of the Open University (OU), the Environmental Studies (ES) programme was approved for OU validation subject to no conditions. In 2016 the programme was successfully revalidated for another 5-year period with no conditions.

Deree-ACG is the first independent educational institution in Greece to introduce an Environmental Studies programme, on a campus awarded for its sustainability practices. The ES programme specification is strongly connected to the aims of the Center of Excellence in Sustainability and other sustainability initiatives at ACG. The ES programme and the CoES have helped ACG to receive STARS Bronze, Silver, and Gold ratings, awarded by the Association for the Advancement of Sustainability in Higher Education (AASHE) in recognition of its best practices in five categories: Academics, Engagement, Operations, Planning & Administration and Innovation & Leadership. Students are involved in research projects related to sustainability and help raise awareness of environmental and sustainability issues within and beyond the ACG community.

With continuous and personalized advising, the students are exposed to the ES programme requirements which combine knowledge from diverse disciplines in order

to provide students with a better understanding of the complex nature of environmental problems by examining their varied dimensions. The modules offered are continually updated and are taught from both a natural science and a social science perspective providing an excellent background that opens a wide range of possibilities for graduate studies and different career opportunities. Various internship opportunities are offered through which students gain valuable practical and professional experience. The first decade students welcomed and embraced the programme and became fully engaged in the class, in the field and in extracurricular activities. The Environmental Studies Society has received numerous awards for its activities and actions. Our highly satisfied graduates found themselves in top universities and top graduate programs or in jobs related to their field of study.

While the delivery of the programme has served well its learning outcomes and it has been well received by the students, as 2022 began, COVID-19 pandemic brought disruption and its economic and societal consequences continue to pose a critical threat to the world. The resulting environmental, economic, geopolitical, public health, and societal fractures are expected to create more tensions, worsening the impacts of the global challenges which pose increasing pressure on contemporary societies. As a result, the next generation of environmental scientists would be expected to coordinate and tackle the common challenges by strengthening climate action as it relates to ecosystem restoration and biodiversity loss, enhance digital safety, restore livelihoods, improve societal cohesion and manage competition in various contexts.

The programme is validated by The Open University, UK, and accredited by the New England Commission of Higher Education (NECHE). It successfully went through two revalidation events and as an interdisciplinary programme, it continues to provide the students with a sound background and skills necessary to address these global environmental problems. We have enriched the program with well qualified faculty, diverse educational expertise, and with rich academic, research, and professional experience. The students thoroughly explore the current environmental conditions and the global concerns, such as climate change, biodiversity loss, population growth, degradation of natural resources, pollution, use of energy resources, and the way those issues affect the planet, the species, and human societies.

In this increasingly complex world, therefore, there is an urgent need for sustainable solutions and for mitigation and adaptation options to address global problems at multiple levels. We are proud to say that the ES programme not only develops students' cognitive and practical skills, enabling them to perform research in different fields of environmental studies and to provide solutions to such environmental problems; they also develop good interpersonal skills; valuable transferable skills that include the ability to make informed judgments; work in teams; manage time; solve problems; improve critical thinking, but also invest on analytical, numerical and communication skills together with proficiency in ICTs. As a student of this programme you will obtain skills that make you competitive in the pursuit of green and sustainability-related careers and can undertake graduate studies in environment-related fields.

The Environmental Studies programme has a core of compulsory modules related to diverse aspects of the environment that all students are required to take, so that they have a common experience. This group of modules will provide a good foundation upon which the student's selected programme will be built, with the addition of the optional modules that s/he will choose. Level 4 modules of the environmental studies programme provide students with an understanding of the structure and functioning of natural systems and of their role in supporting life and human activities. They include a foundation of knowledge in environmental science (two modules), principles of biology and ecology (two modules), principles of chemistry and environmental geology.

At level 5, students examine the social, economic and political dimensions of environmental issues and acquire important practical skills. The eight modules of this level examine the relationship between society and environment, economy and the environment, policy and the environment, human health and the environment as well as human responses to global climate change, a major environmental issue of our days. Students acquire knowledge of principles of environmental management that is an essential component of problem solving. At this level, students are introduced to research methods used in environmental analysis (through the module *Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis I with labs*). This module focuses on natural science methods, while a second module with emphasis on social science methods will follow at level 6. Students develop their quantitative competence further through a compulsory module in statistics which is offered outside the OU programme (as part of the US programme). They also acquire the ability to interpret and use geospatial data about environmental issues through a compulsory module in Geographic Information Systems.

Level 6 includes two compulsory modules with a strong empirical component, namely *Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis II* and *Environmental Studies Capstone*. As mentioned above, the first module exposes students to research methodology from social sciences and prepares students for their capstone project. Through the second module, they apply previous knowledge to research an environmental issue/topic of local or national relevance from multiple perspectives. Both modules help students develop practical skills needed to become successful researchers in the field of environmental studies.

At level 6, students take a compulsory module on environmental justice that examines the relationship between environment and social inequalities. They also have the opportunity to select five optional modules on more specialized topics in the areas of water resource management, air quality and global atmospheric changes, conservation of wildlife and Mediterranean ecosystems, sustainable food production, sustainable use of resources and waste management, energy and environment, environmental governance in the EU, sustainable cities, education for the environment and sustainability and a special topics module in which specific

contemporary environmental issues are approached using an in-depth, integrated, interdisciplinary approach with emphasis on latest research. Depending on the modules that they will choose, they will be prepared for following a more natural science- or more management-oriented career.

The programme received very positive feedback from both the previous Validation and Revalidation Panels (in 2011 and in 2016) and the External Examiners. The Validation panel of 2011 made the following commendations:

- "the programme is well considered and the inclusion of cross-disciplinary elements/modules provides a good breadth of science underpinning and draws on strengths of the College;
- the clarity and accessibility of the submission documentation;
- the Institutional commitment to sustainability, and the alignment of the programme with the Institutional ethos.
- the enthusiasm and collegiality of the programme team;
- the Environment Club; and
- the engaged and articulate nature of the students."
 (The Open University Validation Report, March 15, 2011, p. 10)

The revalidation panel of 2016 identified a number of features which it believed worthy of commendation; these included:

- "The enthusiasm of the programme team and their commitment to their students.
- The sustainability centre and the role of sustainability week in going beyond the standard curriculum. Additionally, the utilisation of the campus and its environment for promoting sustainability and community engagement.
- The use of electronic assessment and feedback for coursework.
- The sense of community and passion demonstrated by the Environmental Studies students."

(The Open University Revalidation Report, March 17, 2016, p. 12)

The External Examiners for the programme wrote:

Comments on the curriculum:

"With regards to knowledge and skill development, the first year science topics provide excellent building blocks for subsequent years. The subject areas offered by the university provide students with an excellent grounding both in the hard and social sciences." (EE report, 20th August 2015)

"Second year modules had a nice selection of subject areas/case studies incorporated within the teaching and learning. These were often current and / or relevant and

therefore more likely to engage the students. There were a good range of appropriate types of student assessment." (EE report, 27th March 2015)

Comments on academic standards:

"I consider that the standards set and applied are appropriate for the award elements that I was able to review. My view is that standards across levels 4, 5 and 6 are appropriately differentiated. Assessed level 4 work is focused more upon factual recall and core subject competencies. Subsequent work through higher levels of study migrates progressively towards more challenging and student-led work." (EE Report, 15th July 2020)

"The standards are of a standard appropriate to the level (and qualifications framework) being delivered and assessed. The work fits within the QAA ES3 Subject Benchmark Statement." (EE Report, 8th February 2021)

Comments on the quality of students' work, their knowledge and skills in relation to their peers on comparable programmes elsewhere:

"Compared with students' work, knowledge and skills I have observed in UK institutions, subject-specific and generic skills demonstrated by ACG students are broadly similar." (EE Report, 15th July 2020)

"The work generally shows the typical range of student abilities – the best students are excellent and that is appropriately reflected in their feedback and grades. Appropriate feedback is given to poorer students." (EE Report, 8th February 2021)

Comments on the quality of teaching and learning, as indicated by student performance:

"The assessments and assignments made available indicate that the teaching and learning are clearly fit for purpose." (EE Report, 20th August 2019)

"Judging by the student performance and evaluations, the teaching and learning is of an appropriate quality. The choice of assessments also supports this and shows a welcome range of types and topics." (EE Report, 8th February 2021)

The mission and educational aims of the Environmental Studies programme at DEREE–ACG have been the outcome of area meetings (with minutes taken and approved), with active participation, feedback, and discussion by all members of the teaching staff. Both mission and educational aims were articulated in 2010, when the program was first proposed and introduced, revised in 2016 and in 2022.

The Environmental Studies programme belongs to the Department of Science and Mathematics. The Department also incorporates the areas of Natural Sciences and Mathematics. The Head of the Department reports to the Dean of the School of Liberal Arts and Sciences on departmental issues.

Mission

In congruence with the mission of the College, the mission of the Environmental Studies program is to provide students with the theoretical knowledge and skills needed to enter the professional world and pursue careers related to environmental issues, become environmentally informed and socially responsible citizens, and undertake postgraduate studies in environmental fields.

Educational Aims

The Environmental Studies Program aims to make students capable of understanding the complex nature of environmental issues and their root causes (related with human activity), and of analyzing environmental problems, with an effective problem solving approach.

More specifically, the overall educational aims of the Environmental Studies program are to:

- Provide students with an understanding of the structure and functioning of natural systems and of their role in supporting life and human activities.
- Provide students with an understanding of the close interconnections between human societies and natural systems, of the anthropogenic causes of environmental problems including climate change and of the social, economic, political and health implications of human interactions with the environment.
- Provide students the necessary background for fully understanding the principles and dimensions of sustainability and the ability to apply them in addressing environmental issues in an integrated manner
- Provide students with an understanding of the complex nature of environmental issues and of the need for an interdisciplinary approach in studying and addressing them, drawing from both the natural and the social sciences.
- Develop students' intellectual (cognitive), practical, technical and transferable skills
 that will enable them to effectively and responsibly address environmental
 challenges in an increasingly complex world and to succeed as professionals.
- Develop students' intellectual (cognitive), practical and transferable skills necessary for postgraduate study.

2.2. Programme Learning Outcomes

Upon completion of the Environmental Studies programme, students will be able to demonstrate <u>knowledge and understanding</u>:

- of core concepts, principles, and tools in natural sciences, of the structure and functioning of natural systems, and of their influence on human activities.
- of the role of social sciences in analysing and addressing environmental problems and of the social, economic, political, health and ecological implications of human interactions with the environment.
- of human responses to contemporary environmental problems such as the development of environmental policy and law and environmental management, as well as of the importance of temporal and spatial scales in considering the environmental impact of human decisions in different environmental fields.
- of the concepts of sustainability and sustainable development, their different dimensions and their applications in addressing environmental issues in an integrated manner.
- of a) basic tools in mathematics and statistics, as well as of quantitative techniques and data processing methods including Geographic Information Systems (GIS)

- techniques and b) of tools, techniques and research methods used to study and address environmental issues at an advanced level.
- in more specialized fields of environmental studies (such as management and conservation of natural resources, policy and environmental management of corporations)

Environmental Studies students will also be able to demonstrate <u>cognitive skills</u>, namely reasoning, perception and intuition, by acquiring the ability to:

- Progressive built up of cognitive skills, namely reasoning, perception, and intuition. Students learn to:
- Recognize the moral and ethical issues of investigations, appreciate the need for professional codes of conduct and undertake a reasoned moral assessment of actions/persons/business practices.
- Collect and analyse data and information on environmental issues using a range of techniques appropriate to the subject.
- Critically evaluate the reliability, validity and significance of data and information collected and the evidence provided to support conclusions.
- Categorize ideas, data and information, reformat and transform them towards a given purpose and design solutions.
- Identify key elements of environmental problems and apply appropriate interdisciplinary knowledge and skills to their solution.

Students will also gain <u>practical and professional skills</u>, as they will acquire the ability to:

- Describe and record materials in the field and laboratory and to interpret practical results in a logical manner.
- Use appropriate laboratory and field equipment competently and safely
- Select and apply a range of methods, including spatial technologies, to study and solve address environmental problems
- Plan, conduct and present an independent project effectively and appropriately with reliance on guidance, to relate investigations to prior work and to reference appropriately.

Finally, Environmental Studies students will acquire <u>key/transferable skills</u>, such as to:

- manage, select and process information from a variety of sources to support findings and hypotheses, develop a critical approach to academic literature and other sources of information and develop the ability to perform independent research (using simple to more complex research strategies) in different environmental studies fields.
- a) communicate effectively to a variety of audiences in written, graphical and verbal forms, to engage in debate in a professional manner and b) produce detailed and coherent project reports.

- interact effectively within a team/learning group, giving and receiving information and ideas and modifying responses when appropriate.
- acquire, process, interpret and present data using appropriate qualitative and quantitative techniques including use of information technology and the internet, mathematics, statistics and GIS.
- conduct independent study and self-evaluation

2.3. Programme Structure

In order to gain a BSc (Hons) in Environmental Studies, you will need to obtain 360 UK credits (120 credits per level). The programme content outline is provided in the table that follows (p. 11).

Please note that:

- Compulsory modules must be taken
- Optional modules must be selected from a range of identified modules
- Level 4: equivalent in standard to the first year of a full-time undergraduate degree programme
- Level 5: equivalent in standard to the second year of a full-time undergraduate degree programme
- Level 6: equivalent in standard to the third year of a full-time undergraduate degree programme

Learning accredited at each level will reflect the student's ability to:

<u>Level 4</u>: Develop a rigorous approach to the acquisition of a broad knowledge base; employ a range of specialised skills; evaluate information using it to plan and develop investigative strategies and to determine solutions to a variety of unpredictable problems; operate in a range of varied and specific contexts taking responsibility for the nature and quality of outputs.

<u>Level 5</u>: Generate ideas through the analysis of concepts at an abstract level with a command of specialized skills and the formulation of responses to well defined and abstract problems; analyse and evaluate information; exercise significant judgment across a broad range of functions; accept responsibility for determining and achieving personal and/or group outcomes.

<u>Level 6</u>: Critically review, consolidate and extend a systematic and coherent body of knowledge utilizing specialised skills across an area of study; critically evaluate new concepts and evidence from a range of sources; transfer and apply diagnostic and creative skills and exercise significant judgment in a range of situations.

ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES: PROGRAMME CONTENT

Module titles - LEVEL 4

Compulsory Modules:

ES 1000 ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE: ECOSYSTEMS AND BIODIVERSITY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS

ES 1010 ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE: ENERGY RESOURCES AND POLLUTION (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS

CH 1002 PRINCIPLES OF CHEMISTRY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS

GG 1000 ENVIRONMENTAL GEOLOGY (LEVEL 4) - 20 CREDITS

Optional Modules:

One of the following:

BI 1000 INTRODUCTION TO BIOLOGY I (LEVEL 4) - 20 CREDITS

BI 1017 HUMAN BIOLOGY: BODY ANATOMY AND CURRENT ISSUES (LEVEL 4) - 20 CREDITS

One of the following:

BI 1101 INTRODUCTION TO BIOLOGY II (LEVEL 4) - 20 CREDITS

BI 1007 ENVIRONMENTAL ECOLOGY (LEVEL 4) - 20 CREDITS

SUBTOTAL 120 UK Points

Module titles - LEVEL 5:

Compulsory Modules:

ES 3232 RESPONSES TO CLIMATE CHANGE (LEVEL 5) – 15 CREDITS

ES 3139 THE ECONOMY AND THE ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

ES 3216 ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY AND LEGISLATION (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

ES 3220 PRINCIPLES OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

ES 3340 INTEGRATED METHODS IN ENVIRONMENTAL ANALYSIS I (LEVEL 5) - 20 CREDITS

SO/ES 3002 ENVIRONMENT AND SOCIETY (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

GG 3115 GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEMS (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

Optional Modules:

One of the following:

BI 3215 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH (LEVEL 5) - 15 CREDITS

ES/CH 3241 ENVIRONMENTAL CHEMISTRY (LEVEL 5) – 15 CREDITS

SUBTOTAL 125 UK Points

Module titles – LEVEL 6:

Compulsory Modules:

ES 4017 ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

ES 4443 INTEGRATED METHODS IN ENVIRONMENTAL ANALYSIS II (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4430 ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES CAPSTONE (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

Optional Modules:

Five out of the following:

ES 4115 ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4124 AIR QUALITY AND GLOBAL ATMOSPHERIC CHANGES (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4125 SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION: SOIL AND ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4126 CONSERVATION OF WILDLIFE AND MEDITERRANEAN ECOSYSTEMS (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

ES 4135 SUSTAINABLE USE OF RESOURCES AND WASTE MANAGEMENT (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4223 WATER RESOURCES: THREATS AND SUSTAINABLE MANAGEMENT (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4229 SUSTAINABLE CITIES (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4242 EDUCATION FOR THE ENVIRONMENT AND SUSTAINABILITY (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

ES 4328 ENVIRONMENTAL GOVERNANCE IN THE EUROPEAN UNION (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

ES 4327 ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

ES 4328 ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES IN THE EUROPEAN UNION (LEVEL 6) - 15 CREDITS

ES 4244 SPECIAL TOPICS IN ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS

SUBTOTAL 120 UK Points

TOTAL 365 UK POINTS

Please see the College Undergraduate Catalog: www.acg.edu/course-catalogs

2.4. Description of Modules

In the first year (level 4), students take two compulsory modules in environmental science, one compusory module in chemistry, one compulsory module in geology and two optional modules in biology. This year provides the foundation of knowledge in natural sciences that will help students understand how natural systems work and how humans interact with them. It also develops students' practical skills in basic methods used in natural sciences through the lab component of these modules.

The second year (level 5) provides students with knowledge and understanding of the role of social sciences in understanding the environment and climate change responses with one compulsory module on environmental sociology and one on environmental economics. Two additional compulsory modules teach principles of environmental management and environmental policy and legislation. Students gain practical skills through a module in statistics (as part of their US program), a module on methods of environmental analysis (natural science methods) and a module on Geographic Information Systems (all compulsory). They can also choose between a

module on environmental health and a module on environmental chemistry. A new module on Responses to Climate Change has been added to prepare students to address the most pressing global challenge of our days, climate change.

Having built a good foundation on the understanding of the natural environment and the social, economic and political dimensions of environmental issues, in their third year of study students gain further exposure to methodology through a level 6 module covering social science methods and gain the opportunity to conduct an original piece of research through their capstone project, a dissertation that involves literature review, data collection, critical evaluation, analysis and synthesis on a topic of their interest. At this level, they also take a compulsory module on environmental justice and select five optional modules on more specialized environmental studies topics, depending on the areas of their interest.

For short module descriptions, please see the College Undergraduate Catalog: http://www.acg.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/DEREE OU ST HBK 2017-18 C.pdf

2.5. Academic Staff

Teaching Staff Profiles and Contact Details

The following staff members teach modules of the Environmental Studies programme:

• Adamopoulou, Maria, Ph.D., Assistant Professor

BA in Microbiology, Southern Illinois University; MS in Biological Sciences, Southern Illinois University; PhD in Molecular Biology of viruses, Athens Medical School, National and Kapodistrian University

Dr. Adamopoulou holds a BA in Clinical Microbiology, a MS in Molecular Biology of Viruses from the University of Southern Illinois (SIU), in the USA, and a PhD in Molecular Biology of oral cancer related to oncogenic viruses from Medical School of the *National and Kapodistrian University of Athens*. Her research interests focus on the molecular mechanisms of cervical and oral cancers related to human papillomavirus (HPV) oncogenes and other molecular markers (biomarkers) connected to infectious and non - infectious agents. She collaborated in 14 research projects, she has published 30 research papers in international scientific journals and she authored 24 chapters in educational books.

She has a long experience in teaching and organizing a variety of science courses in higher education. She has served, as a scientific consultant at the Hellenic Ministry of Health, as administrative board member in the Hellenic *National Blood Transfusion Center* (EKEA), the Hellenic National Authority of Medically Assisted Reproduction and as a Biovigilance representative of Greece at the Directorate General for Health and Food Safety of the European Commission.

• Apostolaki, Stella, Ph.D. Assistant Professor

Dr. Apostolaki holds a BSc degree in Environmental Science, an MSc degree in Urban Water and Environmental Management and a PhD on sustainable environmental practices from the University of Abertay Dundee, U.K. She joined Deree in 2014 and she is an Assistant Professor in the Department of Science and Mathematics. She has wide research experience collaborating with Universities, Research Institutions and Authorities. Her main research interests include: integrated water and storm water management, sustainable development and innovation, climate change, conservation of biodiversity, ecosystem restoration, public education, green urban planning with emphasis on amenity and biodiversity and implementation of the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals.

She has served as Coordinator of the Environmental Studies Program, and is presently the Executive Director of the Center of Excellence in Sustainability, and a member and area leader for Environmental Science and Sustainability of the RTIN. She teaches modules in environmental science, conservation and water resources, environmental health for the Environmental Studies programme and in the International Honors Program.

E-mail: sapostolaki@acg.edu; office #: 611; telephone extension: 1464

• Christodoulakis, Ioannis, Ph.D., Assistant Professor

Dr. Christodoulakis is Assistant Professor at the Department of Science and Mathematics, where he currently teaches the courses: "Environmental Science: Energy Resources and Pollution", "Environmental Science: Ecosystems and Biodiversity" and "Contemporary Environmental Issues". He has worked also as Assistant Professor (fixed-term) at the Department of Civil Engineering of University of Thessaly, as Lecturer (fixed-term) at the Department of Digital Systems of University of Peloponnese and as Teaching Assistant at the Department of Physics of National and Kapodistrian University of Athens (NKUA). He owns a B.Sc. in Physics from the NKUA, a M.Sc. in Environmental Physics and he is a Ph.D. holder in the field of paleoclimate and geochronology. His research interests include ozone layer, air pollution and its effect on cultural heritage, remote sensing, paleoclimate (Quaternary - Late Pleistocene) in relation to synchronous climate evolution, luminescence dating. He has published 30 papers in peer reviewed journals and has presented at numerous International and National conferences.

• Georgas, Dimitris, M.Sc. Associate Faculty, Lecturer II

Mr. Georgas holds a Geology degree from the University of Thessaloniki, an MSc in Oceanography from the University of Southampton and a European Masters degree in Environmental Management (E.A.E.M.E). He joined DEREE Downtown campus in 1993, teaching environmental science and oceanography classes. He has long professional experience as environmental consultant in public infrastructure projects design. He also has research experience as consultant in the UN Environmental Programme (UNEP) for Mediterranean Action Plan on impacts of climatic changes. He runs a small consulting firm performing environmental impact assessment and geo-

environmental studies, specialized in coastal zone management. He is also a producer of organic food products. He supervises the earth science lab and the ACG meteo station. He teaches environmental geology and an optional module on sustainable food production for the Environmental Studies programme.

E-mail: dgeo@acg.edu; office #: 710; telephone extension: 1381

 Fragkos, Michail, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department Head for Science and Mathematics

BSc in Genetics, University of Wales; MSc in Human Molecular Genetics, Imperial College; PhD in Molecular Biology and Biomedicine, University of Crete

Dr. Fragkos is a full-time professor in the Department of Biomedical Sciences. He completed his PhD at the Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology in Crete, in collaboration with the University of Washington, where he worked on gene therapy of thalassemia. He taught genomic instability and molecular virology at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, where he revealed a new role for histone H2AX in the cell-cycle arrest induced by replication stalling, using Adeno-Associated Virus as a tool. He then moved to France and worked as a researcher in the National Center for Scientific Research. His studies showed that non-coding RNAs have a role in DNA replication and that the micro RNA pathway prevents genomic instability induced by inhibition of DNA replication. His research interests are focused in the study of genomic instability and the molecular pathways that lead to carcinogenesis.

• Karapanagiotis, Nicolas, Ph.D., Associate Faculty, Lecturer I

Dr. Nicolas Karapanagiotis holds a Biology degree from University of Athens, a MSc in Environmental Pollution Science from Brunel University, UK and a PhD in Civil Engineering from Imperial College, UK. In addition to his position as adjunct professor at Deree, Dr. Karapanagiotis works at the Center for Renewable Energy Sources (CRES), where he has been involved in several European and national projects concerning energy policy and environment legislative and administrative issues, environmental impacts of energy technologies, environmental management systems, technology transfer, promotional and market strategies for energy technologies and energy policy development projects with Mediterranean, Eastern European and developing countries, as well as international co-operation projects. Dr. Karapanagiotis teaches modules on introductory environmental science, environmental policy issues, energy issues and methodology in environmental analysis.

E-mail: nkaras@acg.edu; office #: 611; telephone extension: 1464

• Kougkoulos, Ioannis, Ph.D., Assistant Professor

Dr. Kougkoulos is a member of the Department of Science and Mathematics, where he currently teaches such courses as Contemporary Environmental Issues and Environmental Science (Ecosystems and Biodiversity). He is also teaching a course on Environmental Risk Management at Arts et Métiers ParisTech (France). Before joining Deree-The American College of Greece, he held Research Fellowships at Nottingham University (UK) and at CNRS-LAMSADE (France). His research focuses mainly on

Natural Hazard analysis and modeling using Remote Sensing, Geographic Information Systems (GIS) and Operational Research Methods. He has published several papers in international peer-reviewed journals and has presented at numerous international conferences.

• Kythreoti, Georgia, Ph.D., Assistant Professor

Dr. Georgia Kythreoti graduated with first-class honours, BSc in Chemistry and Medicinal Chemistry from the Department of Chemistry, The University of Manchester, UK. She acquired her Doctor of Philosophy title also from the University of Manchester, where she focused on the development of green routes towards the synthesis of a novel cephalosporin intermediate for a semi-synthetic preparation of cephalosporin antibiotic production. Dr. Kythreoti is a faculty member of the Department of Science and Mathematics since 2021, where she is teaching Chemistry courses at the Biomedical Sciences Program and supervises capstone projects related to her research interests. She is also involved in research collaborations with the National Centre for Scientific Research "Demokritos." She has extensive experience in both basic and applied research, exemplified by her publication record and contribution, as an investor, in patented projects. Her research interests include rational drug design studies for the development of novel bioactive compounds, the development of affinity and functional assay methodologies for a variety of biological systems of interest, semi-synthetic approaches towards green synthesis of antibiotic intermediates, as well as the assessment of dendritic polymer nanoparticles as novel delivery systems for antimicrobial agents.

• Marouli, Christina, Ph.D., Professor

Dr. Marouli studied biochemistry (B.Sc. from Brandeis University), urban and environmental policy (M.A. from Tufts University) and sociology (M.A. and PhD from the University of California, Santa Cruz) in the USA – with a specialization on the environment, health and social inequalities. Her present research interests include education for sustainability, sustainable, healthy, smart cities, environmental behaviors and social change. She is teaching the Environmental Studies Program of Deree – The American College of Greece (ACG) and she is the founder and ex-Director of the Center of Excellence for Sustainability at ACG. She is also a recipient of a Fulbright award in the context of which she did research on multicultural environmental education programmes in the USA in collaboration with a Turkish professor. She has extensive consulting experience on environmental and occupational health issues. She has also worked in NGOs on women's and children's issues as Director or expert and she was a co-founder of the Emergency Research Center. She recently co-edited a book on "Environmental Exposures and Human Health Challenges". She contributed to the development of the Environmental Studies programme. She teaches modules mainly on environmental management, environmental justice, sustainable cities and research methods in environmental analysis.

E-mail: cmarouli@acg.edu; office #710; telephone extension:

• Misseyanni, Anastasia, Ph.D., Professor

Dr. Misseyanni holds a Chemistry degree from the University of Athens, a graduate degree (D.E.A.) in Biochemistry from the University of Paris 7, a MSc in Ecology and Biodiversity Management from the University of Athens, and a PhD in Biochemistry from the University of Marburg.

She is Professor of Environmental Studies at Deree – The American College of Greece. In her long career in teaching she has developed and taught a significant number of undergraduate natural science and environmental studies courses with emphasis on chemistry, biological chemistry, environmental science, ecology, water resources and methods in environmental analysis. Her present research interests center around education for the environment and sustainability, Mediterranean biodiversity and green roofs, environmental health issues, active and experiential learning, and innovative teaching and learning strategies in STEM disciplines. In the early years of her career, she conducted research on protein-DNA interactions, hormone-regulated and tissue-specific gene expression. She contributed significantly to the development of the Deree-ACG Environmental Studies (2010) and Biomedical Sciences (2019) undergraduate programs. She has served as program coordinator for Environmental Studies in the period 2010-2020, and 2023-until presently, and as Head of the Department of Science and Mathematics from 2014 to 2020. She has also been serving as advisor to the Deree Environmental Studies Society and has contributed to efforts and initiatives to promote sustainability at ACG. She is actively engaged in environmental education programs as member of a non-governmental organization. She teaches chemistry, environmental science, ecology, water resources and methodology for the environmental studies programme.

E-mail: amisseyanni@acg.edu; office #: 611; telephone extension: 1387

• Papadopoulou, Paraskevi, Ph.D., Professor

Dr. Papadopoulou holds Biology degrees from the University of California, Los Angeles and from the University of Athens and a PhD in Biophysics and Cell Biology from the University of Athens.

She is Professor of Biology at Deree-The American College of Greece. Her research interests are focused on the fields of Structural Biology/Molecular Biophysics and Bioinformatics, on structural and self-assembly studies of fibrous proteins. She has also contributed to the development of genetic testing protocols for genetic diseases such as Tuberous Sclerosis and Neurofibromatosis type 1. Her current research engagement is on environmental health issues, big data analytics in bioinformatics, medicine, health, and healthcare, the nevolution of consciousness plus on Mediterranean biodiversity and green roofs, and innovative ways of teaching and learning in STEM disciplines. In addition, she teaches Introduction to Biology, Human Consciousness: From Brain to Subjectivity (Honor's course), and advanced courses in biology such as Human Genetics, Cell and Molecular Neurobiology, and Research Methods and ICT Tools courses for the Environmental Studies, the Psychology and the Biomedical Sciences programs.

She has served as Head of the Department of Science, Technology, and Mathematics at Deree-The American College of Greece from 2008-2014. She had a major contribution to the development of the Environmental Studies and the Information Technology programs. She has coordinated the development of the Biomedical Sciences (BMS) program and has served as the Program Coordinator and Director of

BMS. She has served as Head of Science and Mathematics Department & Biomedical Sciences Program in 2020-2023. She is a member and area leader for Biomedical Sciences Research Area of the RTIN.

E-mail: vivipap@acg.edu; office #: 615; telephone extension: 1388

• Valahas, Michael, Ph.D., Assistant Professor

Dr. Valahas holds a BSc in Biochemistry and a PhD in Molecular Virology from the University of St. Andrews, Scotland where he pursued research, as a Maitland-Ramsay scholar, in the areas of immunology and molecular virology. From 2007, Dr Valahas has been teaching biology and chemistry modules as well as delivering seminars for the International Honors Program on infectious diseases and has been supervising student research in the field of environmental studies. His current research interests focus on virology and phylogenetics. From 2017 he has served as Director for the ACG Center of Excellence for Sustainability.

E-mail: valahasmt@acg.edu; office #: 710; telephone extension: 1389

• Vitoraki, Maria, M.Sc., Adjunct Preceptor

Ms. Maria Vitoraki holds a Chemical Engineering degree from the University of Thessaloniki and a MSc in Environmental Engineering from the University of Portsmouth. She has conducted research on stabilization/solidification of hazardous waste and participated in projects on home composting of organic household waste and management of hazardous household waste in Greece. She has been involved in projects on solid waste management in cooperation with several municipalities and in a project on addressing water pollution and soil contamination from hazardous industrial wastes in the area of Asopos (Viotia, Greece). She has collaborated with environmental NGOs. In November 2012 she became co-founder, member of trustees and General Secretary of the "Citizens' Inspectorate for Sustainable Development", an NGO that supports and promotes citizen involvement in regional and local planning for environmental sustainability. She teaches environmental science, earth science and an optional module on solid waste management.

E-mail: mariavitoraki@gmail.com; office #: 710; telephone extension: 1381

The programme is also supported by teaching staff from other areas of our department and from other departments:

- Dr. Dimitris Christou, Dr. Nefeli Chatzistefani, Dr. Matina Rassias and Dr. Ifigeneia Klaoudatou (Science and Mathematics, math area) teach modules in College Algebra and Applied Statistics for Sciences outside the OU program.
- Dr. Eleni Papathanasopoulou (Economics Department) teaches a module on environmental economics.
- Dr. Gregory Katsas (Sociology Department) teaches a module on environment and society.
- Mr. Kostas Leftheriotis (Computer Information Systems Department) teaches a module on geographic information systems.

2.6. Programme Resources

Library resources

Library resources have been expanded considerably since validation. The present situation is as follows:

The American College of Greece (ACG) Library system includes three distinct libraries each one serving the three educational divisions of ACG: Pierce (the secondary education division), Deree (the college and graduate division) and Alba (the graduate business school). The three libraries share electronic resources through a common network and print resources through intra-campus loan. The vision of the ACG Libraries is "To be an active partner in the teaching, scholarly and service pursuits of the American College of Greece community."

John S. Bailey Library at Deree, named in honor of the College's sixth president, fully supports the College's academic programs through an array of electronic, print and multimedia resources. Built in 1975, expanded in 1995, and extensively renovated in 2019, the library building features a variety of spaces including a large open reading area, individual and group study rooms, two activity classrooms, individual study carrels, comfortable seating, a café and informal meeting space, making it a modern and welcoming environment for students to do research, study, and connect with peers. In addition, a digital museum added in the recent renovation showcases the history of the school as well as digital collections and projects.

A wealth of resources including 118.700 print books; 420.000 e-books; 38.000 journals and magazines; 780 music CDs, a large collection of digital images, two streaming video collections, as well as databases providing access to statistical data, reports, electronic encyclopedias, handbooks, dictionaries and more, is available to all students and academic staff (see appendix). The library website (library.acg.edu) serves as the main information portal where users can access these resources, as well as an array of online tools and tutorials. A newly acquired discovery service offers a powerful tool to users to search all library resources through a single search box irrespective of format.

Library collections are enriched in close collaboration with faculty throughout the academic year and they are kept up-to-date through close evaluation and monitoring. Online collections and tools are carefully evaluated by academic staff and students through trial and are benchmarked against other peer UK and US libraries supporting similar academic programs.

Library resources are complemented with an extensive document delivery service through partner libraries around the world as well as pay-per view and document supply services from publishers and vendors.

Specialized personnel provide individual research assistance and offer training sessions on the use of the library, the library discovery service and the online resources and tools. Information literacy skills workshops are incorporated into the Writing Program courses that students are required to complete. Special information literacy sessions are also organized for the needs of specific courses or disciplines in close collaboration with academic staff.

In response to the pandemic and subsequent lockdown in March 2020, the library was quick to shift its priorities to facilitate students and academic staff who had to switch to online teaching and learning. More specifically:

- the electronic collections were enhanced with additional resources that were made available free of charge by academic publishers and vendors;
- for items that were on reserve (short loan) the library purchased electronic counterparts (when possible) so that students could have access to them online;
- all our online resources and web services as well as the library website were monitored closely to ensure that they were functional 24/7;
- all library workshops were moved online.

The Library provides 30 computer stations with access to the library resources, and the internet as well as software such as Microsoft Office and SPSS Statistics and two multi-function printers with printing, photocopy and scanning facilities. Wireless access is available in all areas of the library for users to connect through their laptops, tablets, or hand-held devises.

Library Online Resources List

The electronic library resources offer access to full text and abstract databases (with access to over 38,000 scholarly journals), as well as, digital images, streaming video, electronic encyclopedias, handbooks and dictionaries, statistical data and reports, company and industry profiles, market analyses, balance sheets and more. Following is a list of all electronic collections and databases by discipline:

Science and Technology

Academic Search Complete (EBSCOhost)

Citations, abstracts and full text of periodical articles covering all academic disciplines. More than 8,700 titles are available in full text of which 7,600 are peer-reviewed.

Academic Video Online (ProQuest)

An online streaming video collection with over 66,000 videos spanning a wide range of subject areas including anthropology, business, counseling, film, health, history, music, and more. The content included is especially selected for academic audiences.

ACM Digital Library

Full text of all the publications of the Association for Computing Machinery, including journal and magazine articles, conference proceedings and technical reports.

Business Source Complete (EBSCOhost)

Citations, abstracts and full text articles from all areas of business—including management, marketing, accounting, finance and economics. More than 43,400 journals, trade publications and general business magazines are available in full text, as well as thousands of case studies, industry profiles, SWOT analyses, market research reports and much more.

Credo Reference

A collection of 1,100 electronic reference sources covering a variety of academic disciplines including several titles published by SAGE Publications.

Ebook Central (ProQuest)

A collection of more than 177,000 scholarly book titles from various publishers covering all academic disciplines.

eBook Collection (EBSCOhost)

A collection of over 180,000 ebooks in all academic disciplines.

The Economist

Authoritative insight and opinion on international news, politics, business, finance, science and technology. Includes all articles from the print edition and more.

Emerald Insight

Full text journals in accounting, economics, finance, logistics, marketing, operations & quality from Emerald Publishing.

GreenFILE (EBSCOhost)

Citations and abstracts with some full text of more than 760 sources covering all aspects of human impact on the environment. Subjects covered include: global climate change, green building, pollution, sustainable agriculture, renewable energy and recycling.

JSTOR

A high-quality interdisciplinary archive of over 2,870 leading academic journals across the humanities, social and natural sciences, as well as select monographs and other materials. The collection includes high-quality images and is interlinked by millions of citations and references.

Library, Information Science & Technology Abstracts (EBSCOhost)

Citations and abstracts with some full text of more than 830 journals, research reports and proceedings in librarianship, cataloging, bibliometrics, online information retrieval, information management and more.

New York Times

Full text access to the New York Times from 1981 to the present. Also includes archival access from 1851-1922.

Opposing Viewpoints in Context

Features viewpoint articles, topic overviews, full text magazine, academic journal and newspaper articles, primary source documents, statistics, images and podcasts, and links to websites for information on today's social issues.

Oxford Handbooks Online

A collection of 880 handbooks in a variety of academic fields including psychology, business and management, political science, economics and finance, philosophy, literature, classical studies, and history from Oxford University Press.

Oxford Reference

A collection of 400 general and subject specific reference titles published by Oxford University Press, covering several topics: from art to accounting, music to marketing, and computing to communication.

Sage Premier

An electronic collection of more than 1000 peer-reviewed journals including high-impact research titles published on behalf of over 500 scholarly and professional society. Covers a wide range of academic disciplines including business; humanities; social sciences; science, technology, medicine; and more.

ScienceDirect

Citations and abstracts from over 5,700 journals. Full text access to over 1,890 scholarly journals in the social and behavioral sciences, including psychology, sociology, business and management, and more.

SIRS Issues Researcher

Analysis and opinions covering the pros and cons of over 360 social, scientific, health, historic, economic, and political issues selected from more than 2,000 international sources. Features, authoritative newspaper and magazine articles, graphics, charts, maps, primary sources, government documents, websites, multimedia, timelines as well as critical thinking questions.

Multimedia resources

Microsoft Office: 750 licences currently in operation. Licences are per machine and are renewed every 5 years.

SPSS: 100 licences currently in operation. Licences are concurrent and are renewed annually.

E-views: 3 licences currently in operation. Licences are per machine and are renewed annually.

Blackboard platform: The licence is renewed annually.

Turnitin Plagiarism Detection software: Licence is renewed annually.

For the purposes of the **GIS module**, Environmental Studies students use licensed GIS software (ESRI ARCMAP 10.2 Desktop with 31 licenses).

Microsoft Teams and Adobe Connect: Licenses to facilitate online learning platforms during COVID-19 restrictions like the CONNECT platform and WEB Assign.

Information Resources and Technology

Information technology is integral to all aspects of academic life at The American College of Greece, including teaching and learning, research and creative endeavors, outreach, administration, and student life. The systems and services impact virtually every aspect of campus life and are central to the academic enterprise as well as administrative processes. As the provider of technology and technology services at The American College of Greece, the Information Resources Management (IRM) department is committed to technology innovation consistent with the College's strategic plan. The IRM Department consists of the following divisions:

Administrative computing: refers to computing applications that support administrative processes that are institution-wide. Its purpose is to improve the capability to cost-effectively manage ACG's resources and serve the administrative needs of faculty, student and staff constituents.

Academic computing: consists of information technology tools, methods and services which allow faculty to improve their teaching and provide an enhanced learning environment for students.

Academic Computing

Systems and services for which Academic Computing is responsible includes the following:

Instructional Technology

A specialized online course management system, ACGBoard, based on Blackboard CMS, is used in courses to enhance the student experience and support the instructional program.

Through ACGBoard, students can access online course materials and interact with the instructor and other students in the class. ACGBoard is widely used at ACG to enhance and support classroom teaching.

The services that can be accessed through Blackboard include the following:

Access course materials (including text, images, video, audio).

Access quizzes and surveys.

Set and receive assignments.

Communicate with students through online discussions, real-time chat and an interactive whiteboard.

Track student progress and manage grades.

Provide feedback to students.

Access to electronic textbooks.

Since Spring 2014, the College has initiated a pilot program to introduce electronic learning resources to a selection of 35 undergraduate courses. Students registering for these courses have received the required textbook(s) in an electronic format (e-book) along with various other electronic course materials, accessed through Blackboard. The adoption of e-books, introduced DEREE students to new learning methods based on interactive, enhanced content and searchable electronic resources. Appropriate faculty and student guides on how to access and use this new service have been created.

Interactive collaboration and sharing.

The department has acquired a site license of VoiceThread, an interactive collaboration and sharing tool that is proven to enable users add images, documents and videos and to which other users can add voice, text, audio and video comments. The tool could be accessible through Blackboard and is currently being evaluated by a selected group of faculty members.

Appropriate training is provided to all students during the first semester of classes and also a thorough user manual is available. Faculty specialized training is provided to all new college faculty as part of their college induction program. Additional more focused training on specific features (e.g. Wikis) are organized throughout the semester.

Student Software

Microsoft Student Advantage

The IT department of The American College of Greece, is providing Microsoft Office 365 Pro Plus to all registered students at no cost via the Microsoft Student Advantage program. This agreement between ACG and Microsoft allows the College to provide current students with the latest version of full Office at school and at home. The license to use the software is provided and validated to all students through the college email system (@acg.edu).

Microsoft e-Academy

The College's Microsoft campus agreement requires that the e-academy Electronic License

Management System (ELMS) is made available to all students of the ACG community. ELMS is a web-based management system which easily enables students to download Microsoft software and use it for educational purposes. The use of ELMS for the management and distribution of software in the Academic Alliance Program is made available by Microsoft and e-academy (Microsoft partner) as a student benefit, free of charge. Students may use the software that is provided through ELMS for non-commercial purposes including instructional use, research and/or design, development and testing of projects for class assignments, tests or personal projects.

The Technology Enhanced Classroom initiative at ACG enables instructors and students access, tools and resources available beyond the traditional classroom. Classrooms are equipped with IT resources designed to extend and broaden the learning experience. From faculty lectures to student presentations, users are able to display multimedia and web enabled information throughout the ACG network of technology enhanced classrooms. All classrooms are equipped with a ceiling mounted video projection system specifically designed to meet the requirements of each classroom environment. A projection screen provides an ideal viewing surface for data or video, displaying clear, bright images.

Every classroom features a teaching station that is specially designed to house the room's technology. The teaching station also features a retractable keyboard and mouse tray, along with a built-in LCD monitor, which provides the ability to display the same image on both the built-in monitor and projection system, thus allowing instructors to maintain eye contact with students. A VCR/DVD/Blue Ray player that incorporates high quality video in the classroom is also provided. The system is complemented by the latest sound amplifier technology and wall mounted speakers. All classrooms are connected to ACG's high speed backbone and some of them also offer wireless connectivity. Training for maximum use of equipment in Technology Enhanced classrooms is provided by Media Centre staff.

Media Centres

The Media Centres at The American College of Greece support the instruction and research needs of ACG's faculty, students, staff and alumni by providing facilities, collections and expertise for researching, viewing and producing a wide range of media. The Centres provide equipment and expertise for producing video for classroom and extracurricular projects. Digital cameras, camcorders and audio recorders are available for loan to support the academic community. Multimedia stations are available for editing audio and video, scanning and manipulating images, and creating presentations. Workshops (offered on demand during the term) provide

instruction on multimedia hardware and software available in the Centre. The Centre's media collection comprises more than 1,000 DVDs and 1,500 videotapes, as well as audiotapes, CDs, and CD-ROMs on a wide variety of subjects.

The Media Centre has equipment and support for digitizing and editing audio, video and images. This facility is also equipped to repair, duplicate, transfer, and convert the presentation of media materials into the most popular audio and video formats. The Media Center serves several locations on all campuses, including DEREE's Main Building and the Communications Building.

Science Laboratories

In addition to the state-of-the-art computer lab that is available for all students in the Centre for the Arts building, Environmental Studies students benefit from four science labs. All labs are located at the Aghia Paraskevi campus (APC) and serve the needs of biology, environmental science, chemistry and geology modules for the ES programs. Namely these labs are:

- 1. The Physical Sciences/Earth Sciences Lab (710) supports the needs of environmental and earth sciences modules as well as physics. Full renovation of the Physical Sciences Lab took place in 2019 which hosts Physics courses along with all Earth and Environmental Science courses.
- The lab has been equipped with 3 big benches with working areas for 6 groups of 4 students, PC stations, a research room, a fume hood and a chemical cabinet for safe storage.
- New equipment has been acquired for the new physics courses with various experiments on Mechanics, Waves and Acoustics and Thermodynamics and more to be soon acquired on Electromagnetism, Optics and Modern Physics.
- Offices for faculty and staff, fully equipped, were also created.
- 2. The Chemistry & Cell and Molecular Biology Lab (molecular biology, biochemistry, chemistry) supports the needs of the chemistry science modules.

The lab upgrade was completed in Fall 2020 and included the addition of vacuum and gas installation (to all fume hoods and also in all 6 student working areas).

- Additional fume hoods were acquired to accommodate the needs for chemistry courses as well as an HPLC system, analytical balances, a rotary evaporator, melting point apparatus, and other materials like bomb calorimeters, general purpose glassware.
- In matters of Cell Molecular Biology courses a Biosafety cabinet Class II was acquired along with other equipment such as: Thermocycler for PCR, microplate spectrophotometer, refrigerated centrifuge, shaking incubator, tissue homogenizer additional electrophoresis systems (horizontal and vertical), gel imaging system and an autoclave.

- Additionally, an individual room was created to accommodate a -80°C freezer, liquid nitrogen tanks, and additional refrigerators.
- An office for the lab technician was also created
- 3. The Biological Sciences Lab presently supports the needs of Biology modules (introductory biology, human biology, environmental ecology and anatomy/physiology).

A core renovation took place in summer of 2020 that totally recreated the laboratory space for educational and also research purposes.

- The changes included purchase of an Anatomy Table, gas and vacuum installation to the fume hoods, as well as new floor and windows. A cell-culture room was created with a Biosafety Cabinet Class II, additional germicidal UV light, a CO2 incubator and an inverted microscope (with the prospect of adding parts for fluorescence).
- A separate space was created to be used as research area, containing all basic equipment.
- The faculty office was also fully renovated.
- 4. The STEM Lab 1 & STEM Lab 2 funded by USAID where a number of modules including math and statistics modules and labs can run. It is fully equipped with PCs and the basic chemistry equipment.

The joint equipment throughout the labs facilitate the practical component for ES demands including:

For the Environmental Sciences and Chemistry oriented modules: balances, heating plates, light microscopes, stereoscopes, microscope slides, maps, Earth and other planet globes, samples of rocks and minerals, pH-meter, colorimeter and various kits for water analysis (pH, hardness, dissolved oxygen, nutrients, chlorine level, salinity), soil analysis (soil texture, mineral nutrients, pH) and air analysis (measuring pollutants in air). It also features a fuel-cell car model, a greenhouse effect kit, equipment for field measurements, kits for studying cellular respiration, for making molecular models, for analyzing food, for testing detergents, for studying the deposition of sediments and a chemical weathering kit. It is equipped with ion-exchange system, glassware, small distillation apparatuses, thermometers and consumable chemicals. The Chemistry component also features rotary evaporators, bomb calorimeters, melting point apparatus, all standard glassware, distillation systems, luminometry and spectrometry equipment including a state of the art HPLC suite for environmental chemistry/toxicology use.

For the Biology oriented modules: balances, pH meter, centrifuge machines, oven, hot plates, water bath, water distiller, glassware and pipettes. It also features 46 light microscopes and 11 stereoscopes and a rich collection of consumables but also microscope slides, human organ models, fetal pigs for studying fetal pig and human anatomy, as well as equipment to support introductory molecular biology experiments. The Biological sciences labs also incorporates a state of the art electronic Anatomy table and corresponding software. The biology lab is well equipped with

chemicals for preparation of buffers, media, agar plates, etc., kits for isolation of Genomic DNA from Human Buccal Cells, two PCR machines for the Polymerase Chain Reaction and RT-PCR, agarose gel electrophoresis apparatus & visualization of PCR Products, digestion of PCR products using Restriction Enzymes etc. Adjoining to the Biological Sciences lab the College operates a class II Tissue Culture suite equipped with carbon dioxide incubators and inverted vis-fluorescence microscope.

For Earth/Physical Sciences: a collection of maps, CD-ROMS and DVDs/videos with educational material, a series of kits for lab activities in geology, oceanography and physics and for field activities such as positioning, sampling, water quality, productivity of aquatic and terrestrial systems, air quality and soil properties. It features instruments such as spectrophotometer, pH-meter, GPS and has glassware, chemicals and other consumables

Each of the four labs offers a maximum of 20 working places. The availability of PCs / laptops/tablets and internet connection enable students to process and analyse data collected, to search for information through the internet and work on their lab reports and projects. All laboratories are equipped with chemical safety hoods, emergency shower and eye wash, fire detection system, fire extinguishers and first aid kit. Chemicals are stored in well-ventilated cabinets.

Campus Grounds

Environmental Studies students benefit from the natural environment at Aghia Paraskevi campus. The ecosystem of the campus, including a forested area located at the western slopes of Mt. Hymettus, as well as the green roofs that have been and continue being installed on campus, offer an ideal setting for field work and investigations. Campus operations such as use of water, energy and waste management are other areas that can provide ground for research. Within the framework of different course modules, students will have the opportunity to study the ecosystem through observation and measurements and are expected to engage in research projects involving campus wildlife and campus operations.

Students of the Environmental Studies programme also benefit from the natural environment at the Aghia Paraskevi campus. The ecosystem of the campus, including a forested area located at the western slopes of Mt. Hymettus offers an ideal setting for field work and investigations. Campus operations such as use of water, energy and waste management are other areas that can provide ground for research. Within the framework of different course modules, students will have the opportunity to study the ecosystem through observation and measurements and are expected to engage in research projects involving campus wildlife and campus operations. In addition, a number of fieldtrip activities are usually offered by several modules.

2.7 Library Help

Your department liaises with JS Bailey Library staff to ensure physical and electronic information resources for your subject are available. Library staff are available to support you personally and will work with you throughout your time at the College.

If you have any questions about using the Library, such as logging-in, printing or using our various databases you can get help:

• from the front desk on the ground floor of the JS Bailey Library

• online: http://library.acg.edu/help

• by phone: +30 210 600 9800 ext. 1434

The JS Bailey Library's website <u>library.acg.edu</u> provides access to thousands of resources and information about Library services. You can also access key services via your smart phone or tablet.

2.8 External Examiner

The External Examiner assures that you are assessed fairly in relation to other students on the same programme and that your award is of the same standard as similar programmes offered by other UK higher education institutions.

The External Examiner for this programme currently is: Dr. Peter Shaw, Associate Professor in Environmental Sciences, University of Southampton, UK

Academic Society Advisors provide an oral summary of External Examiners' reports in the first Academic Society General Assembly meeting after each Board of Examiners. Information on the External Examiner's report could be provided by your Department Head upon request.

2.9 Work-Related Activities

While you may gather a great deal of information in your courses, there is no substitute for direct experience in a professional environment. Work-related activities allow you to get "hands-on" experience and, therefore, constitute a pertinent learning tool.

The internship option in your program provides opportunities for the development of practical skills in contexts where professional criticism is both immediate and constructive. It also furnishes you with opportunities to observe and understand connections between coursework and skills needed to perform effectively in a professional environment. Internships aid in the identification of knowledge and skills essential to doing well in a particular profession, give you the opportunity to demonstrate your professionalism and, therefore, increase the credibility of your degree.

In addition, because the internship experience requires a great deal of personal responsibility, it enhances your professional confidence and provides an important step in your personal and professional maturation process.

The industry placement is in essence your first step towards a professional career. It gives you valuable experience in preparation for employment, provide entry into a professional network and occasionally lead directly into employment opportunities. Contacts made through the internship can be invaluable sources of information for securing eventual employment.

In the course of their studies, Environmental Studies students have had the opportunity to gain work experience through the College-wide International Internship and Study Abroad program (two students were accepted for a Libra Group internship); three students had a chance to work in a private consulting firm on sustainability issues. One student has collaborated with an NGO on her capstone project. More collaborations with NGOs and industry are being explored that will broaden the opportunities of students to engage in work-related activities in areas of their interest. Many Environmental Studies students have also gained experience by working as student assistants in the DEREE science labs and for the Centre of Excellence for Sustainability.

2.10 Opportunities for Graduates

Environmental Studies graduates may embark on careers in

- environmental consulting (e.g. in private consulting firms, green enterprises, in the environmental quality assurance department of companies, as environmental auditors)
- environmental education (e.g. in NGOs, national parks and protected areas, educational institutions)
- environmental communication (e.g. in media, NGOs, protected and restored areas, thematic tourism, educational institutions)
- environmental planning and environmental management (e.g. in private companies such as corporations, banks, NGOs, management boards for protected areas, colleges and universities)
- environmental science as researchers or academics (after doing post-graduate studies)

As the DEREE Environmental Studies programme is relatively new and the first OU students are expected to graduate this academic year, data from jobs and careers of graduates are not available yet.

In addition to the central support offered by the Career Services of DEREE, ES students' employability skills and connection with programme-specific employers are enhanced through projects within the framework of several courses, including the capstone course, through internships developed from efforts of the Center of Excellence for Sustainability (CES) and ES teaching staff to connect with potential employers (SMEs, NGOs) and through Green Career sessions and other events organized by the CES and

the ES programme team. A collaboration with the Careers Office has been initiated to make some of these opportunities more official.

3. Assessment and Feedback

3.1 Assessment

Assessment Strategy and Procedure

Although courses may employ assessment instruments which perform only a diagnostic or formative function, credit for the completion of a course can only be obtained on the basis of one or more summative assessments. A summative assessment provides a measure of the extent to which a student has achieved the intended learning outcomes of a module. The assessment of a student's academic performance requires a judgment of the quality of his or her work. In all cases, this assessment are governed by criteria which are explicit and communicated to students. More information on the assessment strategy of the College is given in Appendix B. The general grading criteria employed by the College are set out in <u>Student Resources</u> (Apppendix C).

Examination Regulations and Procedures

Examination regulations apply to in-class assessments, such as examinations, laboratory tests etc., for all students registered in DEREE courses and aim at promoting academic honesty through appropriate conduct. More information on procedures for exam security and invigilation is provided in <u>Student Resources</u> (Appendix B).

Student Identity

Students must carry with them their DEREE ID card in the examination room. For details on Checking of Student Presence Procedure, please visit *myACG*.

Entering and Leaving the Exam

Students who arrive late may be admitted to the exam but no additional time will be given. Students should be allowed to enter and take the exam up until a quarter of the allotted time has passed. Students should not be allowed to leave before a quarter of the allotted time has passed. Students should bring as little as possible to the examination room. Any bags, books, notes, should be placed underneath the chair. Food and drink (including coffee) are not permitted in the exam room with the exception of clear bottles of water.

Exam Conduct

Students should bring their own pens, pencils, approved calculators, and other materials needed for the examination. All exams should be written legibly in black or blue ink. Pencil may only be used for diagrams, graphs, etc. Exam answers written in pencil are not acceptable. Entry/leaving an exam should be done as quietly as possible.

Mobile Phones and Electronic Devices

Mobile phones and electronic devices must be switched off – not on "silent" – in clear view and placed underneath the chair. If students use or attempt to use their phone / electronic device during the exam it will be regarded as a disciplinary offence. Students will be held responsible if their mobile phone / electronic device rings / vibrates during the exam. Any student caught using Bluetooth or any electronic device in the exam will be asked to leave immediately and will face disciplinary action.

Student Answers/Examination Paper

All answers must be legibly written on exam paper provided by the exam proctor. Students are not permitted to write answers on the question paper. Students must clearly cross out any (rough) work that is not to be graded. If extra exam paper is needed, it will be provided by the exam proctor. The only paper that can be used is the paper provided by the College and should all be returned to the proctor at the end of the exam.

Return of Exam Papers

Students must put the exam question paper and all answer papers together and submit both to the exam proctor. Failing to do so will result in failure in the exam.

Assessment Schedule

Please note the exam/assessment periods in the academic calendar and make sure that you are available during that period.

Examination Schedule

The examination schedule is published on *myACG*. Please keep checking for updates.

Coursework

Where a module is wholly or partly assessed by coursework, the submission date and method of submission will be clearly stated on the Course Information Packet circulated to students by the instructor on the first day of classes and posted on the course Blackboard container.

When you submit an assignment it is important that you ensure the following information is on the assignment front sheet:

- ✓ Your name
- ✓ Year and semester
- ✓ Name of the instructor for whom the assignment has been done
- ✓ Name of the module for which the assignment has been done

Your responsibilities:

- ✓ Keep a record of your work
- ✓ Keep copies of all assignments
- ✓ Ensure your work is handed in within the deadlines

Each piece of assessed work will receive a mark and feedback. The method and form of feedback for each module will depend on the assessment method.

Assessment Method Mapping

The assessment methods for the different modules of the Environmental Studies programme can be seen in the table below.

			WEIGHT	
COURSE	COURSE TITLE	ASSESSMENT TYPE	(percent)	DESCRIPTION
	F	COMPULSORY MODULES - L	EVEL 4	
ES 1000	Environmental Science: Ecosystems and Biodiversity	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (2-hour)	35	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
	l	Assessment 2: Lab reports	25	Reports on the lab and/or field activities
		Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour)	40	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
ES 1010	Environmental Science: Energy Resources and Pollution	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (2-hour)	35	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 2: Lab reports	25	Reports on the lab and/or field activities
		Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour)	40	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
CH 1002	Principles of Chemistry	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (2-hour)	30	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 2: Lab reports	25	Reports on the lab and/or field activities
		Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour)	45	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
GG 1000	Environmental Geology	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (2-hour)	30	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 2: Lab reports	30	Reports on the lab and/or field activities
		Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour)	40	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		OPTIONAL MODULES -LEVE	L 4	
ONE OF TH	HE FOLLOWING:		<u> </u>	
BI 1000	Introduction to Biology I	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
I		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	40	lab exam (10%) and in-class midterm exam (30%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
		Final Assessment: Final examination ((lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	60	lab exam (10%) and in-class final exam (40%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
BI 1017	Human Biology: Body Anatomy and Current Issues	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	40	lab exam (10%) and in-class midterm exam (30%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
		Final Assessment: Final examination ((lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	60	lab exam (10%) and in-class final exam (40%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
ONE OF TH	HE FOLLOWING:			<u> </u>
BI 1007	Environmental Ecology	Formative: Essay questions - In-class or online quizzes	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·		

		Assessment 1: midterm examination (2-hour)	35	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
		Assessment 2: Lab reports	25	Reports on the lab and/or field activities
		Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour)	40	Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions (combination)
DI 4404	Introduction to Dialogue II	Formative: Essay questions - In-class	0	Multiple choice/short answers/essay
BI 1101	Introduction to Biology II	or online quizzes	U	questions lab exam (10%) and in-class midterm
		Assessment 1: Midterm examination (lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	40	exam (10%) and in-class midterm exam (30%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
		Final Assessment: Final examination ((lab component: 1/2-hour, lecture material: 2 hours)	60	lab exam (10%) and in-class final exam (40%): Multiple choice/short answers/essay questions
		COMPULSORY MODULES - LEV	VEL 5	
ES 3139	The Economy and the Environment	Formative: in-class, 1-hour "diagnostic" test	0	Essay questions
		Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words)	40	Literature review/synthesis/critical evaluation
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour).	60	Essay questions
ES 3216	Environmental Policy and Legislation	Formative: Homework assignments	Ō	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words)	50	Research on a selected topic
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour).	50	Essay questions
ES 3220	Priciples of Environmental Management	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words)	45	Research on a selected topic
		Final Assessment: Critical response to selected essay questions (comprehensive - take home)	45	Essay questions
		Portfolio:	10	
ES 3240	Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis I	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Coursework It includes the following components: a) reports on practical work (25%); b) short research proposal or analysis of a scientific paper with focus on methodology (25%)	50	Research on selected topics
		Assessment 2: Portfolio	10	Short assignments (answers to critical thinking questions and exercises)
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour).	40	Essay questions
GG 3115	Geographic Information Systems	Formative: homework assignment	0	Take-home "diagnostic" case study
		Final Assessment: Project: (1,500-1,800 words report)	100	report describing the work done with references and a map output
SO/ES 3002	Environment and Society	Formative: Diagnostic take-home examination	0	Essay questions
		Assessment 1: Project (2,500 words)	40	Project based on analyzing connections between social changes and environment in a specific area.
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour).	50	Essay questions
		Portfolio	10	3 critical responses on selected journal topics pertinent to key course topics
ES32xx	Responses to Climate Change	Assessment 1: Student Project (2000 – 2500 words)	40	Project on individual topics

	Assessment 2: Final Examination (2 hours)	60	
	OPTIONAL MODULES - LEVE	L 5	
FOLLOWING:			
Environmental Health	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Essay questions
	Assessment 1: Student Paper	40	Essay questions
	(2-hour)	50	Essay questions
	Portfolio	10	
Environmental Chemistry	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Essay questions
	Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words)	40	Research on a selected topic
	Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour).	50	Essay questions
	Portfolio	10	Short assignments (critical thinking essay questions/exercises)
	COMPULSORY MODULES - LEV	VEL 6	· ·
Environmental Justice	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester and/or engagement with on-line tools
	Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	45	Research on a selected topic
l	Final assessment: Take-home essay questions	45	Critical response to selected essay questions
	Portfolio	10	Responsibility for a class meeting, and participation in other class activities.
Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis II	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester and/or engagement with on-line tools
	Assessment 1: Student's capstone proposal (2,000 to 3,000 words)	40	Students will prepare their capstone proposal, including topic, questions, methodology and method, time plan.
	Assessment 2: Practical exercises	30	Selected practical exercises
	Final Assessment: Take-home essay questions	30	Critical response to 2 selected essay questions
Environmental Studies Capstone	Formative: assessment of different stages of research project	0	Regular meetings with instructor at different stages of research in which students receive feedback on their work
	Final Assessment: Research paper (6,500-7000 words)	100	Research on a selected topic (literature review/data collection/evaluation/analysis/ synthesis)
FOLLOWING:	OPTIONAL MODULES - LEVE	L 6	
Energy and Environment	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
	Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	50	Research on a selected topic
	Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour)	50	Essay questions
Air Quality and Global Atmospheric Changes	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
	Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	40	Research on a selected topic
	Final Assessment: Final Examination	60	Essay questions
	Environmental Chemistry Environmental Justice Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis II Environmental Studies Capstone Environmental Studies Capstone	FOLLOWING: Environmental Health Assessment 1: Student Paper Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour) Portfolio Environmental Chemistry Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour). Portfolio COMPULSORY MODULES - LE' Environmental Justice Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final assessment: Take-home essay questions Portfolio Integrated Methods in Environmental Analysis II Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Student's capstone proposal (2,000 to 3,000 words) Assessment 1: Student's capstone proposal (2,000 to 3,000 words) Assessment 1: Project (3,000 to 3,000 words) Final Assessment: Take-home essay questions Formative: assessment of different stages of research project Final Assessment: Research paper (6,500-7000 words) OPTIONAL MODULES - LEVE FOLLOWING: Energy and Environment Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour) Air Quality and Global Atmospheric Changes Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour) Air Quality and Global Atmospheric Changes Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	FOLLOWING: Environmental Health Formative: Homework assignments Assessment 1: Student Paper Final Assessment: Final examination (2-hour) Portfolio Environmental Chemistry Formative: Homework assignments O Assessment 1: Project (2,000-2,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour) Portfolio COMPULSORY MODULES - LEVEL 6 Environmental Justice Formative: Homework assignments O Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final assessment: Take-home essay questions Portfolio 10 Compulsory Modules - Level 6 Environmental Justice Formative: Homework assignments O Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final assessment: Take-home essay questions Portfolio 10 Assessment 1: Student's capstone proposal (2,000 to 3,000 words) Assessment 2: Practical exercises Final Assessment: Take-home essay questions Final Assessment: Take-home essay questions Final Assessment: Research paper (6,500-7000 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2, hour) Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (2, hour) Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words) Final Assessment: Final Examination (3,000-3,500 words)

ES 4125	Sustainable Food Production: Soil and Environment	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	50	Research on a selected topic/ field work and data collection
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour)	50	Essay questions
ES 4126	Conservation of Wildlife and Mediterranean Ecosystems	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	40	Research on a selected topic
ı		Coursework Portfolio: 3 coursework items selected among: critical response to selected essay questions, literature/journal discussions, case study analysis, multimedia presentation (e.g. videos, posters)	60	
ES 4135	Sustainable Use of Resources and Waste Management	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	40	Research on a selected topic
		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour)	60	Essay questions
ES 4223	Water Resources: Threats and Sustainable Management	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	40	Research on a selected topic
		Coursework Portfolio: 3 coursework items selected among: critical response to selected essay questions, literature/journal discussions, case study analysis, multimedia presentation (e.g. videos, posters)	60	Essay questions
ES 4229	Sustainable Cities	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester and/or engagement with on-line tools
	l	Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	45	Research on a selected topic
		Final assessment: take-home essay questions	45	Critical response to selected essay questions
		Portfolio	10	
ES 4242	Education for the Environment and Sustainability	Formative: Coursework	0	Participation in selected educational activities during the semester and/or engagement with on-line tools
		Assessment 1: Take-home essay questions	40	Selected essay questions (3)
		Assessment 2: Peer review	10	Peer review of a colleague's lesson plan
		Final Assessment: Lesson plan	50	Preparation and presentation or implementation of a lesson plan
ES 4328	Environmental Governance in the European Union	Formative: Homework assignments	0	Critical response to selected questions during the semester – sample test
		Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	50	Research on a selected topic
l .		Final Assessment: Final Examination (2-hour)	50	Essay questions
ES 42XX	Special Topics in Environmental Studies	Formative: Coursework	0	Discussion of case studies, articles and other sources
		L		

Assessment 1: Project (3,000-3,500 words)	40	
Coursework Portfolio: 3 coursework items	60	Items selected among: critical response to selected essay questions, literature/journal discussions, case study analysis, multimedia presentation (e.g. videos, posters) coursework

Table 1: Environmental Studies Programme: Assessment Method Mapping

Assessment of student performance involves a reasonable mix of assessment methods (including seen or unseen in class examination and coursework) and may incorporate both "formative" ("diagnostic" evaluation that provides feedback in order to improve learning) along with "summative" (evaluation that tests whether students have mastered the learning outcomes of a program) evaluation tools.

<u>Formative assessment</u> may take the form of very specific in-class exercises such as quizzes (very short written exams), interpretive and practical exercises, multiple choice, on-line exams with teacher feedback, take-home assignments, among others. Formative assessment does not contribute to the student's grade.

<u>Summative assessment</u> includes seen or unseen exams, individual project work, research papers, lab reports and essays; some assessments include an oral presentation of student work. Summative assessments do contribute to the student's grade. Each summative assessment tests different learning outcomes of the module. Timely feedback is provided to students.

Summative assessment of student performance in the Environmental Studies Programme is normally carried out in two different stages within the term (i.e. semester/session):

- 1. **Midterm (or 1**st) **assessment**, which usually contributes 30 to 50% to the student's overall grade. The midterm component is a summative assessment that takes place part-way through the module and may take different forms (seen or unseen examination, in some cases combined with a lab exam, or assessed coursework such as a project or essay).
- 2. Some modules involving practical work include a second assessment that usually consists of lab/field reports and/or other practical exercises; this assessment usually contributes to 25% of the module grade. Lab reports are a common form of assessment at level 4 introductory science modules. A portfolio of practical work is also used as an assessment in the Integrated Methods of Environmental Analysis modules. Students receive feedback for each component of the work in the course of the semester but the submission deadline for the entire portfolio is close to the last week of classes.
- 3. In some modules a 10% Portfolio has been added that includes short assignments in the form of critical thinking essay questions/exercises.
- 4. **Final assessment** (in class examination, portfolio or project), which, if exam, takes place following the last day of classes of the semester/session and contributes in most cases 40% to 60% of the module grade, with the exception

of the GIS and the capstone modules in which the final assessment (project) represents 100% of the grade and has a submission deadline close to the last week of classes.

Generally, most modules include as part of one or more assessments, coursework. At level 4, coursework includes mainly lab reports that help students develop practical skills. At level 5 and 6, coursework includes student projects that are usually based on research on selected topics relevant to class material (literature review or primary data collection through observations, measurements, interviews, surveys) and may include paper preparation (through which they develop skills for critical evaluation, analysis and synthesis), oral presentation of student work and/or poster. Critical essays, role playing, case study analysis and production of audiovisual material are other options that have been introduced in some modules at level 5 and 6. These alternative assessment methods, though not appearing in the module specifications (assessment is described as "student project"), are explicitly described in the module information package. Generally, a higher diversity of assessment types is used at level 6, at which students must develop and demonstrate a very good level of critical thinking, analytical and synthetic skills. At Level 5 and 6, coursework and its contribution to the overall grade varies from 40% to 100%.

Coursework increases qualitatively and quantitatively students' engagement with the material and challenges students to apply theoretical concepts to real life settings, to critically analyse case studies and to synthesize knowledge gained into new ideas. Marking schemes for each type of coursework are provided to students in electronic form at Blackboard containers of modules within the first days of classes.

Feedback on summative assessment

Formal feedback accompanied by grades is provided in writing to students, immediately following the completion of second marking. Such feedback informs students about the extent to which they have met learning outcomes, identifies areas of strengths and weaknesses, and provides guidance for improvement.

All proposals for summative assessments, particularly in modules with many iterations, are approved by an *ad hoc* Subsidiary Examination Committee working within the Department. Following approval, all assessment keys are sent to the EE prior to the start of the next Semester or Session.

Examinations and assignments assess students' ability to solve conceptual, terminological, interpretive and, where needed, numerical problems under a set time constraint. Essays develop abilities in written expression and argument, while projects develop ability to study a single issue in depth. In certain modules essays and projects give students practice in making presentations and developing powers of oral expression and argument.

The precise combination of assessment tools used in each Environmental Studies

module depends on module level and the material covered (please see Module Assessment spreadsheet in this folder for a detailed presentation of assessment methods by module).

Environmental Studies staff use assessment rubrics and assessment forms to disseminate criteria of assessment to students, to secure fairness in grading and to facilitate second and external marking. Samples of assessment rubrics and feedback sheets, although these may vary according to Level and module are available upon request.

3.2 Giving your Feedback about this Programme

We are keen to work with you to enhance your programme. Opportunities for you to feedback to us formally include student participation in the Programme Committee, the Academic Society, Student Course Evaluation, Senior Exit Surveys, meetings with the Dean, meetings with the Provost, and other student surveys. Informal feedback is also welcome at any time either via your instructor or your department head.

School of Liberal Arts and Sciences Programme Committee

The School of Liberal Arts and Sciences Programme Committee is responsible for the routine monitoring of programmes, including the consideration of student feedback, performance data and external examiners' reports. Proposals approved by the Committee are forwarded to the DEREE Curriculum Committee and Academic Council. The Programme Committee is chaired by the Academic Dean of the School. Committee membership includes all Department Heads and Programme Coordinators, as well as the president of each student academic society. This ensures that the student community has a voice in decisions about curriculum, teaching and learning, and the development of the School of Liberal Arts and Sciences.

Departmental Academic Society

The School of Liberal Arts and Sciences Environmental Studies programme (Department of Science and Mathematics) has a student society, which organizes field trips, on-campus lectures, and informational meetings about the programme. The faculty advisor to the Society supervises the organization of student elections to the society's governing board according to the society's constitution, and the board of students implements all planned activities. The societies also maintain a Blackboard site for all students majoring in the programme where academic information can be posted.

More specifically, the Environmental Studies Society was established in spring 2012 and aims at promoting awareness of environmental issues at DEREE-ACG through organization of academic events and activities such as lectures, panel discussions, film screenings and field trips. It also aims to help students gain practical skills and experience in environmental studies fields and solve problems they are confronted with in the course of their studies. It collaborates with the Centre of Excellence in Sustainability and other College entities to support efforts that aim at promoting

sustainability at ACG. The Environmental Studies Society received the Society of the Year Award for the academic years 2013-14, 2016-17 and 2018-2019.

Contact information: dc.environmnentalstudiessoc@acg.edu

Student Course Evaluation

Student evaluations of courses and instructors are administered by the Office of the Registrar at the end of each academic term. The online course evaluation system is easy, convenient, secure, anonymous, and confidential. The course evaluation system is administered by the Registrar's Office. Information about the course evaluation system is available through the college website or by emailing registrar@acg.edu.

Senior Exit Survey

Student feedback comprises an integral part in the continuous development and success of School of Liberal Arts and Sciences programmes. In that spirit, we ask prospective graduates a Senior Exit Survey. The survey includes questions on student satisfaction with the education provided by the School of Liberal Arts and Sciences and with their overall College experience at DEREE. The aim is to identify areas of good practice as well as areas that need improvement. Based on the data collected through the Senior Exit Survey, a report is developed by an interdisciplinary School of Liberal Arts and Sciences faculty committee. All data collected in this survey are held anonymously and securely. Responses cannot be traced back and all results are presented in an aggregated form. When you reach the final semester of study, you receive the relevant link in your student email address.

3.3 What Happens with your Feedback about this Programme?

Your feedback helps us to continually enhance this programme. You can find out what actions have been taken in response to your feedback through your academic society, student government, department head or instructor. Updates on action taken are also provided through blackboard and *myACG*.

Student feedback is used in a variety of ways, including:

- Improvement of methods of Teaching and Learning
- Module Leader Reports
- Annual Performance Evaluation of academic staff

3.4 Getting Feedback on your Assessed Work

The College has committed to a two week turnaround for feedback. Each module handbook will provide you with specific guidelines on the turnaround for feedback.

3.5 How do I Get my Results?

Results from module assessments and decisions on progression to the next level or awards (if you are in the final level) are available from *myACG*. Results normally appear within ten working days after the end of the examination period. Marks on individual assessments are not finalized until the Board of Examiners' meeting (the meeting

where your end of year outcome will be decided). If you are unsure about when you might receive your results or have queries relating to your results, you may contact your module instructor via email.

3.6 Issues with Assessment

If you are experiencing problems which are adversely affecting your ability to study (called 'mitigating circumstances'), then you can apply providing some form of evidence of your circumstances to verify your request.

Examples of acceptable extenuating circumstances include:

- Bereavement
- Illness
- Hospitalization
- Transport cancellation, where this may be evidenced
- Court attendance
- Serious family illness where the impact on the students' ability to undertake assessment may be demonstrated
- Accident

The following are not acceptable extenuating circumstances:

- Holidays
- Weddings
- Family celebrations
- Printing problems
- Computer failure, corrupt USB sticks
- Financial problems
- Work related problems
- Accommodation issues
- Mis-reading assessment arrangements

Late Submission

You must submit work by the deadlines set in the course outline. Work submitted after but within seven days of the deadline will receive a maximum grade of C. You will fail the assessment if work is submitted later than seven days after the deadline.

Resits

In the case of an initial failure of one or more assessments in a course, you have the right to be reassessed in (i.e. resit) the element that you have failed. This reassessment will normally be scheduled prior to the commencement of the following semester. Only one resit per each assessment element is allowed in each module. The maximum grade you can obtain for the reassessed component of the course is a pass (Grade C – 40%). If you fail the resit, you will not receive the credit for that course.

Resits in Capstone Courses

Students who fail a coursework assessment (project/paper) with a weight of 60% or above in a capstone course may request to resit the failed assessment in the resit period following the one designated for the course.

Such requests from students must include the instructor's verification that it is impossible for the student to successfully complete the assignment by the scheduled course resit period.

Such an extension for the completion of specified coursework in capstone courses can only be given upon the recommendation of the student's instructor and the approval of the relevant Department Head and CASP.

Academic Appeals

Students registered in a validated program, may appeal against a decision of the Board of Examiners. Students' rights of appeal are limited to two grounds:

- either that the candidate's performance in an assessment was adversely affected by illness or factors which s/he was unable, or for valid reasons unwilling, to divulge before the Board of Examiners reached its decision
- or that that there has been a material administrative error, an assessment was not conducted in accordance with the current regulations for the program or special arrangements formally agreed, or that some other material irregularity relevant to the assessment has occurred.

Disagreement with the academic judgment of a Board of Examiners in assessing the merits of an individual element of assessment does not constitute grounds for an academic appeal. Responsibility for the submission of documentary evidence in support of the appeal rests with the student.

Appeals must be submitted in writing to the Registrar no later than 14 days following the publication of Examination Board results. All appeals must be submitted in writing to the Registrar by the end of the second week of the following session/semester.

On receipt of the appeal, the Registrar informs the department head/area coordinator and Academic Council (through the Chief Academic Officer) and submits to them all relevant evidence and correspondence.

The Academic Dean will undertake an initial assessment of the validity of the appeal and advise the student accordingly. In the light of this advice, the student should decide whether s/he wishes to proceed with the appeal. Alternatively, the student may decide to withdraw his or her appeal and/or lodge a complaint in accordance with the College's complaints procedure. The subcommittee of the Academic Council will hear the appeal. The appellant may be called to appear before the subcommittee. The subcommittee may also require the Chair of the Board of Examiners to appear separately before it. The appellant and the Chair of the Board will not be present when the subcommittee considers the evidence and formulates its decision. The

subcommittee must inform the student and the Board of Examiners of its decision within seven days of the hearing. The student has the right to subsequently appeal to the President in writing against the decision of the subcommittee. If the appellant wishes to contest the President's decision s/he has the right to lodge an appeal with the Open University. The student will obtain contact details for the President and the Open University at the Student Success Center.

The Registrar's Office will keep records of outcomes for all appeals cases. The Academic Council will receive annual summary reports regarding all appeals received by the College.

Cheating, Plagiarism and other forms of Unfair Practice

An academic offence (or breach of academic integrity) includes any action or behavior likely to confer an unfair advantage, whether by advantaging the alleged offender or by disadvantaging another or others. Examples of such misconduct are plagiarism, collusion, cheating, impersonation, supplying false documentation, use of inadmissible material and disruptive behavior in class or during examinations. Responsibility for reviewing breaches of academic integrity is held by the Committee on Standing and Conduct.

3.7 Academic Misconduct and Penalties

Charges against a student for violating academic integrity may originate from any source: a faculty member, an administrator, a staff member, a fellow student, or from the community at large. The charges are to be submitted in writing to the chair of the Committee on Standing and Conduct. If a member of the Committee originates the charge, then that member will be recused from the decision-making process, and any other process related to the case, other than those related to the role of complainant/witness. On receipt of the allegation of a breach of academic integrity, the Chair must inform the Chair of the Board of Examiners that is responsible for the assessment. The Board should then suspend its decisions on the candidate's grade(s) until the facts have been established (see Student Resources — Regulatory Framework).

Once the Committee on Standing and Conduct has considered the allegation and reached a conclusion on whether an offence has occurred, it should issue a report with a recommendation regarding the outcome for the student to the Chair of the relevant Board of Examiners. If it has been established that an offence has occurred, the Board will judge the significance of the misdemeanor and exercise its discretion as appropriate to the case. If it is established that a student has attempted to gain an unfair advantage, the examiners shall be given the authority to rule that the student has failed part or all of the assessments, and the authority to determine whether or not the student should be permitted to be reassessed.

Independently of the assessment decisions made by the Board of Examiners on offences pertaining to validated courses/programs, the Committee on Standing and

Conduct is empowered to consider a wider range of sanctions that might be applied when a student is found guilty of a breach of academic integrity.

The following list of sanctions is indicative and can be imposed by majority vote of the Committee:

Admonishment Letter (or Letter of Warning): The student is advised in writing that her/his behavior violates rules of academic integrity and that a recurrence will lead to more serious sanctions. The Committee will deliberate on whether the letter should or should not appear in the student's file permanently or for a lesser period of time.

First Offence File: The student's name and a description of the offense is filed in a shared electronic folder, accessible by the Chief Academic Officer, the academic Deans, the Dean of Students and department heads.

Second offences automatically result in a hearing.

Disciplinary Probation: The student is advised in writing that his/her behavior violates rules on academic integrity and is given a probationary period (to be decided upon by the Committee) to show by good behavior that a more stringent penalty should not be imposed. During the period of the probation, the student is required to terminate association with all extra-curricular activities and resign from any student office.

Suspension: The student's relationship with the College will be discontinued until the end of the semester or term. The student will forfeit any fees involved with the College.

Dismissal: The student's relationship with the College will be terminated indefinitely. The right to apply for readmission shall be denied.

Before announcing judgment/sanctions, the Chair of the Committee on Standing and Conduct consults with the Chair of the Academic Council, who has the right to recommend other sanctions. If the Chair of the Academic Council is in agreement with the Committee's recommendations, the Chair of the Committee will inform the student and the plaintiff (in writing and within three days of the hearing) of the final judgment and the actions to be taken. If the Chair of the Academic Council proposes other or additional sanctions, the chair of the Committee must communicate these recommendations to the Committee within three days and re-deliberate. Majority vote once again determines final sanctions. Communications procedures as outlined above apply. A final written report to the Academic Council on a case-by-case basis, is prepared within 14 days, and includes the complaint, the Committee's judgment and sanctions.

Within three working days of receipt of the decision, either party (plaintiff or student) has the right to make a formal written appeal against the decision of the Committee. The appeal is addressed first to the Committee on Standing and Conduct. If the Committee does not deem any change to the decision is warranted subsequent to consideration of the appeal, the appeal may then be brought to the Academic Council, and subsequently to the President whose decision is final. The student may appeal

against the decision of the Board of Examiners in accordance with the regulations for academic appeals (Section 9, Undergraduate Online Catalog http://www.acg.edu/academics).

3.8 Complaints Procedure

Complaints are specific concerns about the provision of a course / module or a program of study or related academic or non-academic service. When appropriate, a complaint is first resolved through informal discussion with the party / office directly involved. If not resolved at that level, a formal complaint is submitted by the student to the Registrar's Office within 14 days from the day the outcome of this discussion is made known to the student. Upon receipt of the complaint, the Registrar forwards the complaint with all relevant documentation to a panel consisting of the Chief Academic Officer, the Academic Deans and the Dean of Students.

Depending on the nature of the complaint, the academic Dean or Dean of Students will undertake an initial assessment of the validity of the complaint and advise the student accordingly. In the light of this advice, the student should decide whether s/he wishes to proceed with the complaint.

In the event that the student decides to proceed with the complaint, a subcommittee of the Academic Council will be convened no later than three weeks after receiving the student's decision. The membership of the subcommittee shall not include any member of faculty or the administration who has been involved in the complaint or who is a member of the relevant Board of Examiners.

The subcommittee of the Academic Council will hear the complaint. The appellant may be called to appear before the subcommittee. The subcommittee may also require the relevant member of faculty and/or Administration to appear separately before it. The appellant and any member of staff against whom the complaint has been made will not be present when the subcommittee considers the evidence and formulates its decision. The subcommittee must inform the student and the Chair of the Board of Examiners (if the complaint concerns a validated course/program) of its decision within seven days of the hearing. The student has the right to subsequently appeal to the President against the decision of subcommittee. If the appellant wishes to contest the President's decision s/he has the right to lodge a complaint with the Open University. The student will obtain contact details for the President and the Open University at the Student Success Center.

The Registrar's Office will keep records of outcomes for all complaints cases. The Academic Council will receive annual summary reports regarding all complaints received by the College.

3.9 ES Program Modules & SDGs

The concept and principles of Sustainable Development are embedded in the Environmental Studies Program and in all its Modules. Furthermore, all Modules are linked to the 17

Sustainable Development Goals (SGDs) and relevant concepts and updates are discussed. Introductory, policy and management related Modules as well as higher level Modules address all SDGs. In the following table there is a prioritization on the SDGs addressed in each Module of the program.

ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES: PROGRAMME CONTENT	SDGs
Module titles - LEVEL 4	
Compulsory Modules:	
ES 1000 ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE: ECOSYSTEMS AND	All
BIODIVERSITY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	
ES 4040 FAIL/IDONAAFAITAL SCIENCE FAIEDSV DESCUIDSES	
ES 1010 ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE: ENERGY RESOURCES	All
AND POLLUTION (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	All .
CH 1002 PRINCIPLES OF CHEMISTRY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	All
CC 1000 ENVIRONMENTAL CEOLOGY (LEVEL 4) 20	15, 14
GG 1000 ENVIRONMENTAL GEOLOGY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	15, 1
CREDITS	
Optional Modules:	
One of the following:	
BI 1000 INTRODUCTION TO BIOLOGY I (LEVEL 4) – 20	14, 15
CREDITS	
BI 1017 HUMAN BIOLOGY: BODY ANATOMY AND CURRENT	3
ISSUES (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	
One of the following:	
BI 1101 INTRODUCTION TO BIOLOGY II (LEVEL 4) – 20	14, 15
CREDITS	
BI 1007 ENVIRONMENTAL ECOLOGY (LEVEL 4) – 20 CREDITS	All
Module titles – LEVEL 5:	
Compulsory Modules:	
ES 3232 RESPONSES TO CLIMATE CHANGE (LEVEL 5) – 15	13, 7, 11, 14, 15
CREDITS ES 3139 THE ECONOMY AND THE ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 5)	8, 9, 11, 12, 6, 13, 14, 15
- 15 CREDITS	0, 9, 11, 12, 0, 13, 14, 13
ES 3216 ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY AND LEGISLATION (LEVEL	All
5) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 3220 PRINCIPLES OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT	All
(LEVEL 5) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 3240 INTEGRATED METHODS IN ENVIRONMENTAL	All
ANALYSIS I (LEVEL 5) – 20 CREDITS	11 5 10 6 12 14 15
SO/ES 3002 ENVIRONMENT AND SOCIETY (LEVEL 5) – 15 CREDITS	11, 5, 10, 6, 13, 14, 15
GG 3115 GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEMS (LEVEL 5) –	15, 14
15 CREDITS	-,
Optional Modules:	
One of the following:	
BI 3215 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH (LEVEL 5) – 15 CREDITS	3, 1, 2, 6, 13, 14, 15
ES/CH 3241 ENVIRONMENTAL CHEMISTRY (LEVEL 5) – 15	3, 6, 14, 15
CREDITS Madvid Athles LEVEL Co.	
Module titles – LEVEL 6: Compulsory Modules:	
ES 4017 ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	All
ES 4443 INTEGRATED METHODS IN ENVIRONMENTAL	All
ANALYSIS II (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4530 ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES CAPSTONE (LEVEL 6) –	All
15 CREDITS	
Optional Modules:	
Five out of the following:	

ES 4115 ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 6) – 15	7, 11, 13
CREDITS	
ES 4124 AIR QUALITY AND GLOBAL ATMOSPHERIC	7, 13, 14, 15
CHANGES (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4125 SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION: SOIL AND	1, 2, 3, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15
ENVIRONMENT (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4126 CONSERVATION OF WILDLIFE AND	14, 15, 13, 6, 17
MEDITERRANEAN ECOSYSTEMS (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4135 SUSTAINABLE USE OF RESOURCES AND WASTE	9, 11, 12, 15
MANAGEMENT (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4223 WATER RESOURCES: THREATS AND SUSTAINABLE	6, 3, 13, 14, 15
MANAGEMENT (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4229 SUSTAINABLE CITIES (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	11, 12, 9, 10, 8, 16, 17
ES 4242 EDUCATION FOR THE ENVIRONMENT AND	All
SUSTAINABILITY (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4328 ENVIRONMENTAL GOVERNANCE IN THE	All
EUROPEAN UNION (LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	
ES 4244 SPECIAL TOPICS IN ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES	All
(LEVEL 6) – 15 CREDITS	

4. Where to Get Help

4.1 Downloading College Forms

All standard student forms are available online on www.acg.edu as well as on $myACG \rightarrow Student Resources \rightarrow Forms$

4.2 Academic Advising

The Academic Advising Office aids students in choosing and completing their academic programs. The advising staff provides academic advice and information to undergraduate students, advising all first-year students, some second-year students, and transfer students; support for academic staff advisors; and resources for all students in need of academic advice. Once students have declared their major they participate in an advising program that uses academic staff as advisors to handle the responsibility of advising on academic and career-related matters.

International students have an additional non-academic international student advisor who assists them in their efforts to adjust to the new culture and supports them in obtaining any student visas and residence permits required by Greek law.

4.3 Student Academic Support Services

The Student Academic Support Services (SASS) is open daily and offers academic assistance to all DEREE-ACG students through individual learning facilitation sessions and/or workshops. SASS learning facilitators are peers who assist students in improving and strengthening academic study skills.

4.4 Office of Student Affairs

The Office of Student Affairs is dedicated to promoting student development and continually improving the quality of student life. Through extra-curricular activities the College strives to provide students with opportunities parallel to the classroom experience that are consistent with its educational values, such as presentations, lectures, excursions, debates, theatrical plays, blood drives, happenings and events. The students are encouraged to explore personal and professional goals by participating in clubs, societies, organizations and athletic teams. All the student groups have an advisor, or coach, who is knowledgeable in the subject area, monitors their activity, attends their general assemblies and supports the group during the year.

4.5 Student Success Centre

The Student Success Centre supports students by offering comprehensive, integrated services in the areas of academic advising, OU validation issues, student records, registration, and payments in a one-stop area. The Student Success Centre aims to create the optimum conditions so that students can follow the path to academic success. Students may visit the Student Success Centre to pay a bill, request a certificate, obtain a form, arrange to bring a visitor on campus, obtain their transcript, see an academic advisor, ask about OU validation, change a course, and obtain or replace their student ID. The SSC web page has been set up to reflect the one-stop concept of the Centre and includes information from different departments. It may be accessed from the "Quick Links" on the ACG homepage (www.acg.edu) and it allows students to print forms or view the academic calendar, academic policies, final exams schedule, course schedule, graduation instructions, major requirements, frequently asked questions (FAQs), the e-mail directory, and financial aid and international student information.

4.6 Disability Status and Provisions

Students are responsible for alerting the Educational Psychologist to a known or suspected disability and/or learning difference, and for providing relevant documentary evidence if available. The Educational Psychologist suggests actions to be taken to accommodate such cases, having ensured that there has been full consultation with faculty in the department(s) responsible for the assessment of that student. The accommodation is approved by the Committee on Disability and Learning Differences. This action must be endorsed by the Chair of the relevant Board of Examiners in the case of the validated award. Information, guidance and support are provided to all disabled students who declare their disabilities. Students with disabilities and learning differences may be eligible for special accommodations, such as extra time for examination completion, and receive support and educational counseling from the Educational Psychologist on campus.

4.7 Career Services

The Office of Career Services offers centralized, comprehensive and coordinated career development, through appointments, sessions and workshops, building relationships and longstanding collaborations between students/alumni and potential employers. In the past three years the Office has expanded the quality of the services offered by acquiring a Career Services Manager tool, Goinglobal, as well as the handling of the international internship positions and the work study positions, transforming it thus into a hub for career-related issues. The Office moved dynamically to the era of social media utilizing Facebook and Linkedin. The variety of programs and services offered to students and alumni include: counselling sessions about career advising and graduate studies advising; an online test which identifies strengths and personality preferences aiming to assist the students in their selection of a major; Goinglobal, a tool offering job openings abroad; skills workshops about job search and job interview techniques; Career networking events; JobBank offering part-time and full-time positions; Career Days where the students have the opportunity to have a short interview with a company representative; International Internship program.

4.8 Study Abroad

The Study Abroad Programme not only brings US and international students to Athens, it also sends DEREE students to several partner universities in the US and other countries. The International Internship and Study Abroad Program combines and provides a first-of-its-kind career and academic program in Greece and is open to all undergraduate students. Students have the opportunity to intern with a leading multinational company abroad and follow this up with a semester of study with an international partner university. The College is proud to be partnering with a select number of institutions that span the globe such as Northern Arizona University, Mercy College, Texas A&M, Kingsville, University of Utah, the American University in Cairo, and Richmond – The American International University in London, to name a few.

5. What to do if you.....

5.1are absent for more than one day

You must notify your instructor(s) if you are absent for more than one day. If you are going to apply for Mitigating Circumstances you will need to provide written evidence of the reason for your absence (see section 3.6).

5.2are ill

If you are absent through illness on the day of an examination or assignment deadline and you intend to apply for mitigation, you must also provide us with details and any available evidence as soon as possible. Contact the Student Success Centre to get a copy of the appropriate Mitigating Circumstances form.

5.3have a comment, compliment or complaint

We are committed to providing a quality, student-centered experience for all our students. We welcome comments and compliments from students, and find them valuable for on-going improvements. Comments and compliments about your course can be raised with your instructor(s) and/or Department Head. If you have a specific complaint about an act or omission of the College you may be able to make a formal complaint in writing under the Complaints Procedure (see section 3.8).

5.4are considering withdrawing from the course

You must consult with your advisor if you wish to defer your studies, withdraw from a course, or to transfer registration from one course or award (major) to another. Applications for deferral, withdrawal or transfer should then be lodged with the Registrar's Office. Applications are subsequently considered by the Committee of Academic Standards and Policies (CASP). CASP decisions are governed by the following regulations:

- Students are permitted to change a course within the first two days of teaching.
- Beyond this period, students may withdraw from a course within the first two
 weeks of teaching whilst retaining the right to re-enroll in the said course in
 the future.
- Changes after this deadline will only be considered in exceptional circumstances. Students shall not be permitted to withdraw and then subsequently re-enroll in a course after the submission or completion of the first summative assessment.

5.5need a reference letter

If you need a reference letter from one or more of your instructors, fill in the Reference Request Form from myACG (\rightarrow Student Resources \rightarrow Forms), stating the reason why you need the reference, as well as the number of hard and/or electronic copies requested.

6. Other Relevant Policies

6.1 Attendance Policy

All students are required to attend 80% of instructional class time. Some programmes may impose a stricter attendance requirement.

Absence from a class does not exempt a student from completing the work for that class. Students who have exceeded the allowed threshold of absences will be referred by the instructor to the Registrar's Office. The Registrar will in turn inform the Committee on Academic Standards and Policies which, in the light of any evidence of extenuating circumstances supplied by the student, will decide whether the student must withdraw from the course (and receive an F grade).

6.2 Student Punctuality Policy

It is the responsibility of students to be in class on time, and the responsibility of instructors to begin their class on time and end it on time. Students are considered absent and will be recorded as such, if they arrive to class 10 minutes (or more) later than the scheduled class starting time.

Individual instructors reserve the right to have a more stringent policy, provided that this policy is listed in the Course Information Packet.

6.3 Turnitin Policy and Student Guidelines

The College is using Turnitin software to assist in the detection of plagiarism. If a case of cheating is proven, disciplinary procedures will be followed, as described in sections 3.6 and 3.7. More information about the College's Turnitin Policy can be found in <u>Student Resources</u>. (Appendix D).

Guidelines for Student Use of Turnitin:

- Students are only permitted to submit their own work and only for assignments created by DEREE faculty for DEREE courses.
- Students are not allowed to submit the work of others.
- Students are not allowed to have their own work submitted by others.
- Students are responsible for submitting assignments to Turnitin on time.
- Work submitted to Turnitin remains in a large database of papers against which future papers are scanned.

6.4 Transfer of credits

Students who transfer must be in Good Academic Standing at their previous institution. Students who wish to transfer from US institutions must have a cumulative index (CI) or overall Grade Point Average (GPA) of 2.75 or above. Transfer students must contact the Academic Advising Office and the Validation Office after they are admitted to the College.

6.5 Evaluation of Transfer Credits

The transfer credit process begins immediately after the student's first registration and only after the student has submitted both the official transcript(s) and the course syllabi or descriptions of substantial length from official publications of the institution. Course syllabi may be required for a better evaluation of the student's completed prior academic work. All submitted documents not in English or Greek must be accompanied by certified English or Greek translations and must be submitted to the Validation Office before the end of the student's first semester. The assessment process of the student's prior academic work will be completed no later

than two months (excluding vacation period) after the student has submitted a complete folder of the required documents as stated above.

Students cannot be granted credit (or be exempted from) courses at Level 6 and/or for more than 4 courses (i.e. 12 US credits or 60 UK credits) at Level 5. All transfer credit requests are handled by the Validation Office.

6.6 Credit by Assessment for Professional Experience

Credit by assessment may be earned for experiential learning (professional experience) by experienced professionals* who wish to begin or complete their studies. Such credit may fulfill up to 36 US credits required for a degree.

No credit by assessment can be awarded for Level six (6) courses, except for validated internship courses.

No credit by assessment can be awarded for more than four (4) Level 5 courses.

The method of assessment, the number of credits to be earned as well as the course(s) for which experiential credit will be given will be decided by the relevant academic department(s) depending on the disciplines for which credit has been requested. The academic department of the student's declared major will report the results of the assessment to the relevant School Dean for approval. The Office of the Dean will send the final approved evaluation to the Registrar's Office.

*Students must submit an application in order to take advantage of the Credit by Assessment program. The application includes an updated resume and a statement that describes knowledge and skills gained through experience-based learning and how they relate directly to course(s) for which credit requested. Students may also submit certificates of training, work samples, and other documents appropriate as evidence of equivalent to college learning.

Once the application is approved a fee of 90 Euros per credit hour to be assessed will be charged to the student.

6.7 Student matriculation

For the US NEASC accredited degree students have the right to complete their studies in accordance with the educational programs and requirements in effect at the time they were first admitted to the College. The maximum period of matriculation for a US NEASC accredited degree is 10 years.

If the degree requirements should change during the student's period of studies at the College, the student may choose to complete those degree requirements in effect upon entry or any other set of requirements introduced subsequently and prior to graduation; all the specified requirements for the particular degree chosen must be met.

Students must observe all current prerequisites for courses. Students may stay informed about current prerequisites/co-requisites of courses by consulting annually the latest on line College Catalog.

Re-admitted students are required to follow the program requirements in effect of their re-admission.

6.8 Safety, Health and Wellbeing

The College committed to providing a vibrant and sustainable working environment that values wellbeing and diversity. This commitment exists alongside our wider legal and moral obligations to provide a safe and healthy working environment for our staff, students and members of the public who may be affected by our activities.

Disabled Students

You are expected to declare any disability that would affect your safety in the event of a fire or earthquake, e.g. hearing impairment or the use of a wheelchair. Disabled students must declare their disability, to the College, for it to be taken into consideration.

Accident and Incident and Reporting

All accidents and incidents and dangerous occurrences, must be reported to, and recorded by College staff. In case of accident or medical emergency, you need to contact the College nurse. ACG First Aid Protocol and Medical Emergency Flow Charts are given in Student Resources (Appendix E) and are also available on Blackboard.

Smoking

No smoking is permitted in any of ACG buildings; if you do smoke outside our buildings please make sure that you stand at least five meters from building entrances and boundaries.

List of Appendices

Appendix A: Teaching and Learning Strategy,

Appendix B: Assessment Strategy, Procedures for Exam Security and

Invigilation

Appendix C: Grading Criteria **Appendix D**: Turnitin Policy

Appendix E: ACG First Aid Protocol and Medical Emergency Flow Charts

For the appendices see also:

Undergraduate Online Catalog (including Regulations for Validated Awards of the Open University) http://www.acg.edu/academics

https://blackboard.acg.edu/webapps/blackboard/content/listContent.jsp?course_id=_2890 __1&content_id=_294306__1&mode=reset

Appendix A:



TEACHING AND LEARNING

2013-2016

The Teaching and Learning Strategy (TLS) supports DEREE-ACG's institutional mission and strategic plan, vision and values. The TLS identifies the goals and strategies that will drive our continuous efforts for enhancement of our academic mission.

INSTITUTIONAL VISION AND VALUES

ACG Vision:

• To establish The American College of Greece as the premier, private, comprehensive, educational institution in (southeastern) Europe.

ACG Mission:

 To add distinctive value to the lives of our students as well as Greece, American education, Hellenic heritage, and the global community through transformative teaching, scholarship and service.

ACADEMIC VISION AND ACADEMIC PRINCIPLES

<u>Vision</u>: To earn an academic reputation in Greece and internationally as an institution that embodies leadership, excellence and innovation.

<u>Mission</u>: To offer a transformative, integrative, student-centered and globally relevant educational experience following best practices in an environment conducive to reflection and good citizenship.

Guided by the following Principles:

- ✓ The ACG Mission
- ✓ Quality, Best Practices and Continuous Improvement
- ✓ Making a difference in our students' lives and in our society
- ✓ Commitment to social responsibility, cultural awareness and our heritage

Values:

- ✓ Integrity
- ✓ Transparency
- ✓ Accountability
- ✓ Diversity and Inclusiveness
- ✓ Respect
- ✓ Innovation

GOALS

1. Teaching excellence informed by faculty scholarly and professional engagement

We value and will seek to reward well qualified, engaged and highly motivated faculty who are committed to teaching excellence, research and scholarly engagement, and student-centered learning. Faculty will draw on scholarship, research and other professional development activities to facilitate student learning.

- 1.1. Recruit quality faculty who bring to the institution high academic achievement and/or professional expertise, through a transparent, and peer-reviewed process
- 1.2. Provide an ongoing faculty induction and training program to keep faculty aware of current pedagogical practices and enhance faculty expertise in teaching and learning through the Teaching and Learning Center
- 1.3. Appropriately support faculty professional development opportunities (e.g. NYU Faculty Resource Network, faculty support for travel to conferences, etc.), and create reward schemes and promotion criteria that will enable and reward highly effective teaching performance
- 1.4. Embed a culture of continuous improvement through implementation of an Annual Faculty Performance Review process, which includes peer review of teaching
- 1.5. Promote and support multiple forms of scholarly engagement: scholarship of discovery, scholarship of integration, scholarship of application, and scholarship of teaching
- 1.6. Respect and protect academic freedom

2. High quality academic programmes and curricula

We aim to offer the highest quality curricula that are informed by US and UK best practices as well as modes of assessment that are designed to ensure critical thinking, intellectual and professional development.

- 2.1. Maintain appropriate academic standards in all programmes in relation to academic and professional requirements
- 2.2. Ensure programmes are informed by the latest developments in the discipline in terms of design, curriculum delivery and assessment methods
- 2.3. Offer varied assessment to enable and facilitate student learning and achievement, with timely and effective feedback offered in a manner that is supportive of student learning (assessment *for* learning and assessment *of* learning)
- 2.4. Embed "high-impact educational practices" in curricula to improve and enhance student learning and experience:
 - Senior capstone courses that require students to integrate and apply what they have learned to a research paper or project
 - Undergraduate research opportunities and practices that ensure students learn about, acquire, and practice research skills throughout their programmes
 - Collaborative assignments and projects that help students to learn how to work effectively with others in groups and teams
 - Internships that provide students with direct experience in a work setting, giving them the benefit of "real world" experience
 - Global learning through study abroad opportunities, Global Course Connections, interactions with international students and a Liberal

Education programme that emphasizes inclusiveness and a global perspective

- 2.5. Continue to embed principles and practices of module, programme and student learning/outcomes assessment
 - Collect and analyze appropriate information (e.g. module leader reports, student feedback through course evaluations, etc.) and data to ensure the continued effectiveness and enhancement of curricula and improve student learning and experience
 - Close the feedback loop by making evidence-based, data-driven recommendations for key learning and teaching changes
 - Continuously review and evaluate the impact of evidence-based changes in programs
- 2.6. Implement an outcomes-based, new Liberal Education Program that focuses on integrative learning and offers students the skills, knowledge and attributes for success and continued learning.
- 2.7. Seek professional accreditation for business and other programs where appropriate
- 2.8. Focus on continuous improvement of teaching practices and the curriculum in order to continue to serve the needs of students and the society.

3. Enhancement of Learning through Technology

We will enhance and facilitate student learning through effective use of a range of appropriate learning technologies.

- 3.1. Integrate technology into curricula in ways that are appropriate to programmes and students
- 3.2. Continue to support faculty in their efforts to foster the development of information and digital literacies in teaching and learning
- 3.3. Provide training for faculty in online course delivery and instruction
- 3.4. Increase information literacy development across curricula
- 3.5. Use technology whenever possible to connect the classroom to the world (e.g. Global Liberal Arts Alliance's Global Course Connections)

4. Inspiring and empowering student learning opportunities for personal development We aim to enrich programmes of study and enhance student learning through a range of curricular and co-curricular activities that prepare our students to succeed in their professional and personal lives.

- 4.1. Provide and promote curricular and co-curricular activities that develop students' personal and professional skills
- 4.2. Implement use of the Co-Curricular Transcript to provide a comprehensive record of student participation and achievements outside the classroom as well as to promote student reflection on personal, educational and career development
- 4.3. Increase internship opportunities
- 4.4. Increase student participation in outbound study abroad program

5. Celebrate achievement and success

We aim to promote excellence and celebrate faculty and student success and achievement.

- 5.1. Organize an annual Student Research and Creative Arts Symposium
- 5.2. Organize an annual Faculty Authors Reception
- 5.3. Provide continued support for the Faculty Research Seminars
- 5.4. Enhance the Student Awards celebration by focusing on curricular and cocurricular excellence.

Appendix B:

DEREE – THE AMERICAN COLLEGE OF GREECE ASSESSMENT STRATEGY¹

Section 1 - Background

1.1. Introduction

The Assessment Strategy sets out DEREE-ACG's vision for the enhancement of assessment, and the principles upon which this should be undertaken. It has been developed in order to ensure that academic standards are upheld according to the College's mission and strategic plan as well as with its Teaching and Learning Strategy. In the context of our effort to provide a learner-centered experience for our students, the Assessment Strategy aims at ensuring fair and consistent evaluation of students across all programmes, providing a direction for future changes to teaching approaches and academic programmes, and addressing relevant challenges. As such, the Strategy's main aims are to uphold standards and to support enhancement of student learning.

The Assessment Strategy is based on three principles that underpin practice at DEREE-ACG, namely that assessment will be:

- Valid
- Reliable
- Explicit
- Informative

The Assessment Strategy provides guidance and direction in relation to these principles as well as identifies areas for enhancement.

Learning processes increasingly address development of critical thinking and the ability to synthesize information, as opposed to sheer memorization. Therefore, faculty members are urged to treat assessment not only as a tool for testing student learning, but also as a means for student motivation and assurance that the learning outcomes of each course are achieved.

¹ Updated 2014; source www.cf.ac.uk

1.2. Forms of Assessment

The Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) defines assessment as "any processes that appraise an individual's knowledge, understanding, abilities or skills."² The American Association for Higher Education defines assessment in more detail as:

... an ongoing process aimed at understanding and improving student learning. It involves making our expectations explicit and public; setting appropriate criteria and high standards for learning quality; systematically gathering, analyzing, and interpreting evidence to determine how well performance matches those expectations and standards; and using the resulting information to document, explain, and improve performance. When it is embedded effectively within larger institutional systems, assessment can help us focus our collective attention, examine our assumptions, and create a shared academic culture dedicated to assuring and improving the quality of higher education.³

Assessment becomes progressively more demanding as students progress through Levels 4, 5, and 6. However, it always involves a reasonable amount of assessed coursework and assignments, incorporating both "formative" (evaluation that provides feedback in order to improve learning) and "summative" (evaluation that tests whether students have mastered the learning outcomes) evaluation tools. The definitions of formative and summative assessment followed are those of the QAA:⁴

Formative assessment has a developmental purpose and is designed to help learners learn more effectively by giving them feedback on their performance and on how it can be improved and/or maintained. Reflective practice by students sometimes contributes to formative assessment.

Summative assessment is used to indicate the extent of a learner's success in meeting the assessment criteria used to gauge the intended learning outcomes of a module or programme.

Of importance in the assessment process, whether formative or summative, is feedback to the learner regarding his/her learning and to the instructor about the effectiveness of teaching methods and curricular content. Feedback provides the

² Understanding assessment: its role in safeguarding academic standards and quality in higher education, second edition, http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/understanding-assessment.pdf; and UK Quality Code for Higher Education, http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/quality-code-be.pdf

³ Angelo, Thomas A (1995) Reassessing (and Defining) Assessment, AAHE Bulletin 48(2), p 7.

⁴ Understanding assessment: its role in safeguarding academic standards and quality in higher education, second edition, http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/understanding-assessment.pdf

learner and teacher with information on the difference between the intended learning outcome and his/her achievement, and provides guidance that enables both the learner and teacher to identify the actions needed to manage this difference.

Section 2 - The Strategy

The Assessment Strategy aims at offering direction and assistance to faculty members in their effort to evaluate fairly and effectively student performance. Faculty must regard assessment as a key aspect of programme design, one that is intended to develop learning as much as judge and measure it.

Principle 1 – Assessment will be valid.

Assessment is understood to be valid when it is testing precisely what the examiners want to test, bearing in mind the learning outcomes for the module.⁵

- Assessment tasks must be aligned with learning outcomes, and teaching and learning activities (that is, course content and reading assignments) of each course.
- Individual assessment tasks must allow learners equal opportunity to demonstrate achievement of specific learning outcomes.
- Assessment tasks must provide the opportunity for feedback to the student.
 Feedback should be seen as an active dialogue between instructor and student.
- The number and type of assessments must be appropriate to the learning outcomes of the course.

Areas of Action

- Enhancement of alignment between teaching, learning and assessment so that the relationship between learning outcomes and assessment tasks is made explicit.
- Enhancement of supportive, constructive and timely feedback (in both summative and formative assessments) as an essential part of student learning. Teacher feedback must be developmental, that is, it must identify

⁵ Understanding assessment: its role in safeguarding academic standards and quality in higher education, second edition, http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/understanding-assessment.pdf

how students can build on their positive achievements as well as provide guidance as to how to improve.

- Dissemination and sharing of good practice in relation to assessment and feedback through programme teams and the Teaching and Learning Center.
- Enhancement of provision for alternative methods of assessment for students with learning and other disabilities.

Principle 2 - Assessment must be reliable.

Reliability in this context essentially means that, as far as possible, markers acting independently of each other but using the same assessment criteria would reach the same judgment on a piece of work.⁶

- Assessment processes and procedures must be consistent across all programmes.
- Appropriate procedures must be in place to ensure reliability of marking.
- Assessment rubrics must be clear and precise so that different markers can interpret and use them the same way.
- Assessment methods must minimize or discourage opportunities for plagiarism or rote learning.
- All precautions must be taken to ensure academic integrity such as preventing plagiarism and cheating.
- Students must understand academic integrity and act accordingly.

Areas of Action

 Faculty will create assessments that avoid questions that encourage students to regurgitate material rather than to critically analyze or apply material learned.

⁶ Understanding assessment: its role in safeguarding academic standards and quality in higher education, second edition, http://www.qaa.ac.uk/en/Publications/Documents/understanding-assessment.pdf

- Students will be provided with opportunities to develop an understanding of, and the necessary skills to demonstrate, good academic practice.
- Staff and students will engage in dialogue to promote a shared understanding of assessment.

Principle 3 - Assessment must be explicit.

Assessment tasks, processes and procedures are clearly understood by relevant stakeholders.

- An appropriate quality and quantity of information on assessment must be provided to relevant stakeholders
- Assessment information needs to be transparent to all stakeholders.
- Faculty and students must be "assessment literate."

Areas of Action

- Use of Blackboard and electronic information systems (e.g. MyACG portal) to support assessment and provide assessment-related information to students
- Enhancement of timely and appropriate feedback to students.
- Enhancement of students' use of feedback to improve learning.
- Enhance assessment-related information provided to students in student handbooks and course outlines.

Section 3 - Implementation Plan

Enhancement of assessment will be attained through

Implementation Plan	Unit(s) Involved	Timeframe	
Provide faculty with development in	Teaching and Learning Center	AY 2014-2015 and	
assessment literacy, making them		beyond	
aware of new ideas and techniques,			
as well as provide development in			
relation to the best ways to			
operate/deliver existing assessment			
methods.			

	Department heads, Programme	Initial programme
Engage staff in the review and	Coordinators	validations
enhancement of programmes and	Drogramma tooms	scheduled for AY
their constituent modules and	Programme teams	2014-2015,
assessments as part of preparation for programme revalidation, with an	School Deans	through to spring
aim to achieving a more appropriate		2016
balance and variety of assessment	Programme Committee	
tasks, and appropriate timing of		
these tasks to provide students with		
an opportunity to act on instructor		
feedback.		
Provide faculty with development	Department heads	AY 2014-2015 and
that raises their awareness about		beyond
the importance of designing	Programme Coordinators	
assessments that minimize or	Teaching and Learning Center	
discourage opportunities for		
plagiarism or rote learning		
Enhance supportive, constructive	Department heads	
and timely feedback (in both	Programme Coordinators	
summative and formative assessments) as an essential part of	Trogramme coordinators	
student learning; disseminate good	Academic staff	
practice; develop an understanding	Teaching and Learning Center	
of assessment for learning approach.		
	Department heads	AY 2014-2015 and
Ensure evidence of second marking	bepartment neads	beyond
	Programme Coordinators	,
	Academic staff	
Enhancement of manifelian of	Constitution on Disability and Learning	AV 2044 2045 and
Enhancement of provision of alternative assessments for students	Committee on Disability and Learning Differences	AY 2014-2015 and beyond
with disability.	billerences	beyond
,	Educational Psychologist	
Help students understand the	Department heads	AY 2014-2015 and
process of assessment and the	Programme Coordinators	beyond
expected standards, and develop their assessment literacy		
then assessment interacy	Academic Staff	
	Teaching and Learning Center	
Supporting academic integrity and	Department heads	
cultivating a culture of integrity	Programme Coordinators	

Academic Staff	
Teaching and Learning Center	
COSC	
Student Association	
Student Association	

PROCEDURES FOR EXAM SECURITY AND INVIGILATION

These regulations apply to in-class assessments (examinations, laboratory tests etc.) for all students registered in DEREE courses and aim at promoting academic honesty through appropriate conduct.

I. Procedures for exams and minimum invigilator/student ratios

- The final examinations schedule is published by the Registrar's office. All
 instructors must abide by this schedule. No special arrangements will be made
 for individual students unless a decision is made by CASP concerning serious
 mitigating circumstances.
- All instructors are responsible for invigilating their own assessments. In cases
 where classrooms are deemed to be too small, the instructor will submit a
 request for an alternative arrangement to the Registrar's office. Multi section
 course examinations take place in one space and are invigilated by all
 instructors involved in teaching the course. All spaces will be selected
 appropriately to accommodate students with disabilities.
- Special arrangements concerning the assessment for students with disabilities are made formally through the Committee on Disability and Learning Differences.
- The College aims to maintain a low student/instructor ratio. The maximum class size is 35, thus making invigilation by the instructor possible.
- Student conduct in the exam is at the discretion of the exam proctor and is not negotiable. The instructor has the right to ask students to take specific seats.
- Professors/proctors must make sure that they distribute the correct examination, and students must make sure that they are taking the exam they have missed. ??
- Punctuality is very important. Students should aim to minimize any disturbance caused to other students in the exam. Students who arrive late or leave early must bear in mind that their conduct may disturb others and should do so as quietly as possible.
- Students who arrive late may be admitted to the exam but no additional time will be given. Students should be allowed to enter and take the exam up until a quarter of the allotted time has passed. Students should not be allowed to leave before a quarter of the allotted time has passed.
- Students who arrive late (after 15 minutes) at an exam receive an FA grade for the assessment and the course. They have the right to petition CASP for a resit. This decision will be ratified by the BoE.
- Students should bring as little as possible to the examination room. Any bags, books, notes, should be placed underneath the chair. Food and drink (including coffee) are not permitted in the exam room with the exception of clear bottles of water.
- Instructors may not bring food or beverages in class during an exam except for a small bottle of water.
- Instructors inform students in advance (through the course outline, Blackboard or in-class announcements) of any particular items/materials they will need during the exam. No additional materials will be allowed in class.

- Use of mobile phones is strictly forbidden for students. Mobile phones and electronic devices must be switched off not on "silent" in clear view and placed underneath the chair. If students use or attempt to use their phone/electronic device during the exam it will be automatically regarded as a disciplinary offence. Students will be held responsible if their mobile phone/electronic device rings/vibrates during the exam. Any student caught using Bluetooth or any electronic device in the exam will be asked to leave immediately and will face disciplinary action.
- The Student Handbook outlines rules concerning the use of phones and calculators in class:

II. Use of Communication Devices and Calculator

a. The Use of Cell Phones in Classes

The use of cell phones and/or similar communication devices in class is disruptive. Therefore, students are not permitted to use such devices in lectures, recitation or laboratory sessions, unless specifically authorized on the course syllabus. Students are required to turn such devices off, or put them in a silent mode, while in class. Similarly, to enhance fairness in examinations, students are required to turn off and put away and out of sight cell phones and/or other communication devices during quizzes and examinations.

b. The Use of Calculators during Examinations

Instructors must clearly define, in the course outline, what types of calculators are permitted in quizzes, midterm and final examinations. In general, a calculator for examination purposes excludes any device that can:

- communicate with other devices
- accept external/removable memory
- store text
- produce graphics
- solve matrix equations
- be programmable
- Students must not use such devices in quizzes, midterm or final examinations, unless clearly stated otherwise in the course outline.
- Normally students will need a pen and pencil for the examination. Students should bring their own pens, pencils, approved calculators, and other materials needed for the course. Students should not expect exam proctors to supply such materials
- All exams should be written legibly in black or blue ink. Pencil may only be used for diagrams, graphs, etc. Exam answers written in pencil are not acceptable.
- All answers must be legibly written on exam paper provided by the exam proctor.
- Students are not permitted to write their answers on the question part of paper.
 Students must clearly cross out any (rough) work that is not to be graded. If extra exam paper is needed, it will be provided by the exam proctor.

- The only paper that can be used is the paper provided by the College and should all be returned to the proctor at the end of the exam.
- Students are not allowed to use dictionaries during an examination.
- Students are not allowed to leave the room during an examination. In case of
 emergencies the person will be accompanied by a staff member of the College
 and will not carry any books, notes or bags with him/her.
- Students must put the exam question paper and all answer papers together and submit both to the exam proctor. It is not the proctor's responsibility to do this. Failing to do so will result in failure in the exam.
- Students leaving the examination room must sign their full names next to their printed names on the class list as they are submitting their examination paper.
 This class list must be kept in the professor's course folder but in the case of a validated course it must not be placed in the module box.
- Instructors may use a mobile phone only for emergencies that relate to the examination
- When needed, instructors should converse with other invigilators or with students discreetly.
- In case of sudden student illness during an examination the College nurse will be called
- The invigilator will not be reading, correcting papers, etc., during an examination.

III. Procedures for invigilators to ensure security of assessments

The instructor of the course is responsible for ensuring security of exams and papers.

- Assessments topics are kept in a password secure computer in the instructor's office. Hard copies are kept in a locked cabinet in the instructor's office.
- Files with assessment topics sent via e-mail (e.g. to External Examiners) are password – protected.
- Photocopies are made only in the College's Xerox room. Two staff members
 designated by the Human Resources office only handle the photocopying of
 exam papers and the distribution of exam booklets. Exam papers can be
 stored in securely locked cabinets in this office until they are picked up by
 instructors. Each instructor signs the office's log when picking up exams.
- The College stores all student assessments in a secure storage space for a period of 10 years following the initial student registration with the Open University.

IV. Arrangements to ensure student identification

- Checking student presence in examinations is very important for both professors and examinees. Both proctors and students are required to follow the procedure below:
 - Students must carry with them their DEREE ID card in the examination room. Course professors/proctors may need to check the identity of a student taking an exam and the student is required to show his/her DEREE ID card.

- A student may use another proper identification in case (s)he has forgotten the student ID. In case the student fails to provide appropriate evidence the instructor will contact the Registrar's office for verification.
- For single section courses, the instructor will also read out loud the names of all registered students before the exam begins. Before the exam, the course professor must print from myACG an updated class list of his/her students.
- If a proctor other than the course professor is proctoring an exam, the course professor must print from myACG an updated class list of his/her students and give it to the proctor along with the examination material (if any) before the exam.
- Impersonation of another person at an examination constitutes a severe bridge of academic integrity. All individuals involved will be referred to COSC.
- Checking of Student Presence Procedure is published in myACG.

V. Procedures to be followed in case of alleged misconduct

- Students who have attended the course should already be familiar with the structure and expectations of the exam. Students must read the instructions on the question paper and follow them carefully. Asking proctors for advice in answering exam questions is not permitted because it gives a student an unfair advantage over his/her peers.
- Once the exam has begun, examination conditions apply communicating with another student during the exam is not permitted. Failure to observe this requirement will be treated as a disciplinary offence.
- Cheating or attempting to cheat in the exam by using notes, cards, or any other form of inappropriate content will result in disciplinary action.
- Upon breach of these rules the instructor will sign the student's exam with date and time. The student (s) will be allowed to complete the assessment but the case will be subsequently referred to COSC. The instructor must file this report within two days and inform the student of this intent. A temporary F grade will be entered into the system until the COSC procedure is completed.
- Students may not photograph assessment materials and must not take with them any materials that the instructor is supposed to collect upon the completion of the examination.
- Making noise or having disruptive behavior during an examination is strictly forbidden. Students must comply with the invigilator's instructions otherwise the Dean of Students will be notified.
- Any unapproved items (communication devices, dictionaries etc.) will be removed by the invigilator. The invigilator does not have the right to physically search the student for crib notes etc. Grounds for accusing students of gaining improper advantage during an examination must be clearly established.

Appendix C: Grading Criteria

Grading

Crades are reported at the end of each semester and session. The following scale of letter grades and quality point (numerical) equivalents is used toward the US bachelor's degree:

Grade Descriptors	cc	OURSE
These descriptors outline the typical characteristics of the standard of work associated with each grade. They should be used for guidance only.	LETTER GRADE	POINT GRADE
Excellent: Superior performance; a high level of critical analysis and evaluation; incisive and original; exceptionally well researched; high quality presentation; exceptional clarity of ideas; excellent coherence and logic. Trivial or very minor errors	A	4
Very Good: Very good performance; a very good level of critical analysis and evaluation;	Α	3.7
significant originality; well researched; clarity of ideas, thoughtful and effective presentation; very coherent and logical; minor errors only.		3.5
Good: A good performance; a good level of critical analysis and evaluation; some evidence of originality; reasonably well researched; ideas generally clear and coherent; some but not significant weaknesses.	В	3.0
Satisfactory: Satisfactory performance at least passable; acceptable level of critical analysis and	C+	2.5
evaluation; little evidence of originality; adequately researched; ideas fairly clear and coherent though some significant weaknesses.	С	2.0
Fail: Clearly below the pass standard; lacking substance, knowledge and understanding; ideas confused and incoherent; fundamental weaknesses in most areas. Fails to meet the Learning Outcomes.	F	0

UK Points	US Letter Grade
70-100	Α
65-69	A -
60-64	B+
50-59	В
45-49	C+
40-44	С
0-39	F

Appendix D:

Turnitin Policy Statement

DEREE-The American College of Greece has a subscription agreement with Turnitin, which is integrated into Blackboard Learn. Turnitin is an online service that facilitates the checking of student work against Turnitin's database of resources including web-based resources, e-books, articles and previously submitted student work. The service works by creating an Originality Report for each submitted assignment, which highlights areas of concern in terms of originality and potential plagiarism.

This policy statement sets out how the service is used in connection with student work at DEREE-ACG. It should be read in conjunction with policies on Academic Rights and Academic Integrity in the *Undergraduate Catalog and Student Handbook*.

- 1. The College uses Turnitin for the following purposes:
 - As a formative educational tool that assists instructors in teaching students the skills of academic writing and appropriate referencing;
 - As tool that facilitates the monitoring and detection of potentially plagiarized material in work submitted for assessment;
 - As an aid to students that helps them enhance their knowledge and understanding of plagiarism as well as a tool to help them identify and avoid possible plagiarism.
- 2. Turnitin is available to all instructors in all their courses via Blackboard Learn (Turnitin Assignment). The College recognizes that certain methods of assessment in some courses are not suitable for electronic submission. Where appropriate, all courses must make use of Turnitin.
- 3. Students are informed of the use of Turnitin via Blackboard Learn in their course outlines.
- 4. Students are given the opportunity to submit a draft copy of their assignment prior to the submission of the final draft for marking. This is a formative exercise that helps students to self-assess and reflect on their academic writing skills and use of academic conventions, such as referencing and citing the work of others.
- 5. Students submit their assessment to Blackboard's Turnitin Assignment. Both faculty and students have access to the Originality Reports arising from each submission. Should students fail to submit their assessment to Turnitin, the instructor may submit it in order to produce an Originality Report.
- 6. The Turnitin Originality Report should not be the sole reason for suspecting that a piece of work is plagiarized; it can only inform decisions about the academic integrity of assignments. Also, an Originality Report may not be advanced as the sole defense against an accusation of plagiarism.
- 7. Turnitin does not identify all published materials (for example, it cannot search work plagiarized by translation). Non-electronic sources such as books may have been used or the student may have obtained a piece of work through a ghostwriter or

- paper mill. If the latter is suspected, an oral defense of the work should be conducted.
- 8. Given the above (paragraph 7), it is important that other electronic and nonelectronic monitoring methods continue to be used, as appropriate.
- 9. The Originality Report should be interpreted on the basis of an informed academic judgment. Instructors must review and evaluate each Originality Report carefully, providing even greater scrutiny when the percentage of highlighted areas of concern in terms of originality and potential plagiarism is 24% or over, excluding the References or Works Cited page.
- 10. When overall professional and academic judgment based on
 - a reading of the Originality Report produced by Turnitin;
 - a close review of the sources highlighted by Turnitin;
 - a consideration of the nature of the assignment; and
 - the student's level of performance in the course

suggests that there is evidence that a student has plagiarized, then this information should be acted on in accordance with DEREE-ACG formal academic regulations regarding plagiarism.

Recommended Guidelines for Student Use of Turnitin

- Students are only permitted to submit their own work and only for assignments created by DEREE faculty for DEREE courses.
- Students are not allowed to submit the work of others.
- Students are not allowed to have their own work submitted by others.
- Students are responsible for submitting assignments to Turnitin on time.
- Work submitted to Turnitin remains in a large database of papers against which future papers are scanned.

Appendix E:

FIRST AID, REFERRAL AND TRANSPORTATION PROTOCOL FOR ILL AND/OR INJURED ACG STUDENTS AND PERSONNEL

OFFICES WHERE STUDENTS AND EMPLOYEES MAY INITIALLY SEEK HELP:

PIERCE: Lyceum and Gymnasium Administration, Athletic Department, Counseling Center

DEREE: Office of Operations, Student Success Center, Study Abroad Office, Athletic Department, Office of Student Affairs, Counseling and Educational Services, Library

ALBA: Human Resources

ACG Health & Wellness Center

Also attached: Accident Report Form, Medical Emergency Chart, Contact Information, PIERCE Student Hospital Referral Slip

STATEMENT

The ACG Health & Wellness Center strives to provide a safe, healthy and supportive environment for all students, faculty and staff. The Health & Wellness Center staff will make every reasonable effort to provide a framework of procedures whereby all injuries and illness occurring on campus and requiring first aid are dealt with in a competent and safe manner. This policy re-enforces the elements of the College mission which advocates providing a safe and secure learning and working environment for each student and employee while ensuring a duty of care at all times when the school is in operation.

RATIONALE

The formulation of this policy enables our school to effectively:

- Provide for the needs of students and employees who have sustained an injury or are suffering from illness
- Ensure that adequate resources and arrangements are in place to deal with injuries/accidents/illness that require referral to a clinical setting
- Ensure lines of communication with family/parents/guardians are in place, if required
- Activate a known plan of action with which all staff is familiar

PROTOCOL FOR AN ACCIDENT/ILLNESS OCCURING AT THE AGHIA PARASKEVI CAMPUS AND EXCURSIONS

Students, Faculty and Staff call for help:

Monday - Friday between 8:00-16:00 Call PIERCE nurse: ext. 1193 or 6936330266

Monday - Friday between 13:00-21:00 Call DEREE nurse: ext. 1500 or 6936583599

Monday – Friday after 21:00, on weekends and in case the nurse is not available: Call the gate (ext. 1100) or EKAB (166) to arrange for transportation in case of a life threatening emergency. Call appropriate administrative personnel to report incident. (Refer to TABLE A).

Keep a record of the incident by filling out the *Accident Report Form* and faxing it to the Business Affairs Office at 210 600 9819. The same form should then be emailed to wellnesscenter@acg.edu and Office of Human Resources for PIERCE and DEREE employees at hr1@acg.edu, or ALBA Human Resources for ALBA employees and students at hr@alba.edu.gr within 24 hours.

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, consult the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*.

PIERCE Students

For a **minor illness/injury** the nurse may contact the parents directly to get their permission to give medication and inform them of any issue of which they feel the parent should be aware. For students who would benefit from further care at home, the nurse notifies the appropriate PIERCE Gymnasium/Lyceum Administration (SEE TABLE A). The

Gymnasium/Lyceum Office contacts the parent/guardian to determine whether the parent would like the student to go home or stay at school. If the student goes home the nurse provides the student an excuse slip.

In the case of a **more serious illness/injury** that requires referral to a clinical setting, the nurse communicates with the Gymnasium/Lyceum office. The Gymnasium/Lyceum Office contacts the parent/guardian to arrange for transportation and to determine which hospital the parent/guardian would like to go to. If the parent/guardian is unable to provide transportation from the school to the hospital, the Gymnasium/Lyceum Office secretary arranges for a taxi or ambulance *at the request* of the parent/guardian. The College is not responsible for providing transportation to the hospital. In case the parent/guardian is unreachable by telephone or in the case of an emergency, an employee will *escort* the student to the hospital by ambulance or taxi. The parent/guardian should then meet the student at the hospital.

If the student's parent/guardian requests a private hospital, the Gymnasium/Lyceum Office provides the student information on the *Student Hospital Referral Slip* (Date, Time, Name, Last Name, and Father's Name & Hospital to which they are being sent) to the Business Affairs Office. The Business Affairs Office contacts the hospital's accounting office to arrange insurance coverage. (SEE TABLE A)

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, according to the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*, the nurse contacts C. Drakonakis (CD) who will contact the Gymnasium/Lyceum Office. Gymnasium/Lyceum Office informs the parent/guardian and asks appropriate questions designated on *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*. Gymnasium/Lyceum Office calls CD back with information. If necessary CD contacts KEELPNO for directions. CD communicates directions from KEELPNO to Gymnasium/Lyceum Office who will then transfer directions to the parents.

DEREE Undergraduate and Graduate Students – For an accident/illness that requires referral to a clinical setting - the nurse offers the choice of going to a public or private hospital or other clinical setting. If the student prefers a private hospital, the Business Affairs Office contacts the hospital's accounting office to arrange for insurance coverage for accidents only (illness is covered only for certain international students). The nurse asks the student to contact a parent/guardian or friend to arrange for transportation. To avoid liability in case of an accident during transportation of an injured student to the hospital, the College is not responsible for providing transportation or nor it is required to provide someone to accompany DEREE students home or to the hospital. In the case of an emergency, an ambulance is requested. The nurse notifies the appropriate DEREE Administration (SEE TABLE A)

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, consult the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*.

ALBA Students (on the Aghia Paraskevi Campus) – For an accident/illness that requires referral to a clinical setting - The nurse asks the individual to contact a parent/guardian or friend to arrange for transportation. The College is not responsible for providing transportation or someone to accompany the individual home or to the hospital. In the case of an emergency, an ambulance is requested. The nurse notifies the appropriate College Administration (SEE TABLE A)

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, consult the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*.

ACG Employees (on the Aghia Paraskevi Campus) – In the case that an employee is referred to the hospital, the nurse notifies the Human Resources Department (HR) of the appropriate school. HR after receiving the patient information (Name, Last Name and nature of illness or accident) coordinates together with the patient and/or his/her family the appropriate medical care. If referral to a hospital is necessary, HR contacts_the Business Affairs Office to arrange for insurance coverage with the hospital's accounting office. (SEE TABLE A)

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, consult the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*.

Visitors, Sports Academies, ACG Fitness Members – For an accident/illness that requires referral to a clinical setting, the nurse asks the individual to contact a parent/guardian or family member/friend to arrange for transportation. The College is not responsible for providing transportation or someone to accompany the individual home or to the hospital. In the case of an emergency, an ambulance is requested. The nurse notifies the appropriate College Administration (SEE TABLE A)

In the case of an individual who presents with symptoms resembling **an infectious illness** that corresponds with a public health notice from KEELPNO and may require community awareness and protection or referral to a clinical setting, consult the *Infectious Disease Risk Assessment and Protocol*.

Student Excursions – Chaperones report the accident/illness to PIERCE or DEREE Administration. The same procedures are followed for PIERCE and DEREE students as listed above.

For fractures – As a general practice, the College refers students and employees to KAT Hospital if older than 14 years of age, or if under 14 years of age, to Paidon (Παίδων) or Mitera (Μητέρα), unless otherwise requested by parent or employee.

For poisoning –The nurse contacts the poisoning helpline at 210-7793777.

REVIEW AND EVALUATION

The success of this policy is measured from set criteria:

- Maintaining a relatively accident free college environment
- Positive feedback from staff, and students
- Submitting annual accident/illness reports

The policy will be evaluated and updated as necessary.

